## MIT/LCS/TR-140

## NAMING AND PROTECTION IN EXTENDIBLE OPERATING SYSTEMS

David D. Redell

This blank page was inserted to preserve pagination.

## MAC TR-140

#### NAMING AND PROTECTION IN EXTENDIBLE

OPERATING SYSTEMS

## David D. Redell

This report reproduces a thesis submitted to the University of California, Berkeley, on September 23, 1974 in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Computer Science

Publication of this report was sponsored by the Computer Systems Research Division of Project MAC, an M.I.T. Interdepartmental Laboratory and was supported in part by the Air Force Information Systems Technology Applications Office (ISTAO) and by the Advanced Research Project Agency (ARPA) of the Department of Defense under ARPA order No. 2641 which was monitored by ISTAO under contract No. F19628-74-C-0198; and in part by Honeywell Information Systems Inc.

#### MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

#### PROJECT MAC

CAMBRIDGE

MASSACHUSETTS 02139

This empty page was substituted for a blank page in the original document.

## NAMING AND PROTECTION IN EXTENDIBLE OPERATING SYSTEMS

David Day Redell

#### Abstract

The properties of capability-based extendible operating systems are described, and various aspects of such systems are discussed, with emphasis on the conflict between free distribution of access privileges and later revocation of those privileges. The discussion culminates in a set of goals for a new capability scheme.

A new design is then proposed, which provides both type extension and revocation through the definition of generalized sealing of capabilities. The implementation of this design is discussed in sufficient detail to demonstrate that it would be workable and acceptably economical.

The utility of the proposed capability mechanism is demonstrated by describing two facilities implementable in terms of it. These are: (a) revocable parameters for calls between mutually suspicious subsystems, and (b) directories providing a civilized medium for the storage and distribution of revocable capabilities.

e en la la company de la c

## Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my thesis advisor, Professor R.S. Fabry, for providing that skillful blend of encouragement and constructive criticism which constitutes good advice. I am also indebted to the other members of my committee, Professor James H. Morris and Professor Martin Graham, for reading and commenting on earlier versions of this thesis.

It is a pleasure to thank the others who read and commented on earlier drafts, including Dr. James Gray, Dr. Butler Lampson, Gene McDaniel, Dr. Bernard Peuto, Dr. Howard Sturgis, and especially Paul McJones. Earlier conversations with Bruce Lindsay also underlie much of the work described here.

Ruth Suzuki deserves the credit for the extremely fast and accurate typing of the final draft of this thesis.

Most of all, I thank my wife Connie, not only for her patience and understanding, but for typing the rough draft as well.

N. 188 W HOLE OF

## Contents

	Abstract	<b>t</b> .	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	i
	Acknowl	edgmo	ents	11
	Chapter	1:	Introduction	1
		1.1	Overview	1
		1.2	Protection	2
		1.3	Framework for Discussion	4
		1.4	The Computer Utility	6
		1.5	Extendibility	8
		1.6	Thesis Plan	9
	Chapter	2:	A Typical Capability System	11
2		2.1	A Typical Capability System	11
		2.2	Implementation of Capabilities in TCS	21
		2.3	Revocation of Access Privileges	38
		2.4	Indirection Through Link Segments	54
		2.5	Type Extension	61
		2.6	Hierarchies of Objects and Types	71
		2.7	Type Extension Using Sealed Capabilities	77
		2.8	Goals for a New Capability System	82
	Chapter	3:	A New Capability System	83
		3.1	A New Capability System	83
		3.2	Design Considerations for Revocation	83
		3.3	Interactions with Type Extension	96
		3.4	Generalized Sealing	97
		3.5	Examples of Generalized Sealing	106
		3.6	Implementation of Generalized Sealing in NCS	113

Page

	3.7	Some Implementation Details	130		
	3.8	Possible Elaborations on the Design	134		
Chapter	4:	Two Facilities Using the New Capability System .	137		
	4.1	Possible Facilities Using Generalized Sealing .	137		
	4.2	Revocable Parameters	138		
	4.3	Directories	143		
Chapter	5:	Summary and Conclusions	154		
	5.1	Summary	154		
	5.2	An Area for Further Research	154		
	5.3	The Future of Protection	157		
References					

Page

# Chapter 1

1

## Introduction

## 1.1 Overview

Computers have been with us now for just over a quarter of a century. Although their ultimate potential impact on society is still hard to predict, it seems safe to say that they will rank with such transforming inventions as the printing press and television in their effect not only on the way we live, but also on the way we think. Already their role has shifted from that of simply high speed calculating tools to a more fundamental function as the natural repository for an increasing amount of society's body of information. The near future should see the development of computer utilities bringing reliable and economical computer access to the general public, in the form of services of unprecedented scope and power [Fr 74].

These new roles of computers raise many serious social questions which are far from being answered [Ro 74, DF 65, HEW 73]. Moreover, even if these questions are satisfactorily answered, the resulting policies will require an appropriate technological framework within which they can be expressed and enforced [Po 74, Pe 74]. Thus, such social and legal issues as privacy, secrecy, confidentiality, and accountability generate a technological problem which could be called the "total system security problem."

The main subject of this thesis is <u>protection</u>. Protection is that aspect of the total system security problem which deals with the control of access by programs running within a computer system to information stored within the system [La 71, Jo 73]. It is thus concerned with prevention of undesized accesses, whether accidental or malicious. Protection is intimately involved with the <u>naming</u> mechanisms used by programs to specify which items of information they wish to access. We will discuss ayatem designs which provide both naming and protection in a single integrated mechanism [DVH 66, Fa 74]. We also emphasize the notion of freely distributable access privileges, in the sense that any possessor of a privilege may pass it on as he sees fit [La 69]. On the other hand, we recognize the importance of allowing later revocation of such privileges. The main result of the thesis is the description of a naming and protection mechanism allowing both free distribution of privileges and subsequent revocation in an orderly way.

Another desirable characteristic of naming and protection mechanisms is <u>extendibility</u> [La 69b, Wu 74]. This property allows the construction of the system in layers or "levels of abstraction" [Di 68b], thus increasing reliability and allowing user-written extensions to augment the system with new services in a uniform way. The extendibility of the proposed mechanisms will be discussed in some detail.

a see teaste statuteste s

and the state and the task that the

and the second state of the forest states and the

## 1.2 Protection

The protection problem is only one aspect of the total system security problem. Thus, in discussing the protection problem, it is important to delimit the scope of the discussion by distinguishing several other closely related problems, including:

a) Hardware reliability

b) Physical security

c) User authentication

d) Personnel certification

All of the above problems exhibit two rather unfortunate properties: 1) They do not admit of complete solutions, but only of solu-

> ions quantitatively comparable in terms of cost-effective prevention of trouble (e.g. high penetration cost, long mean-time-between-failures, etc.)

4...5

2) The failure of a solution to any one of them can undermine the entire protection system.

On the other hand, if we hypothesize a situation in which problems (a) through (d) have been completely solved, we can consider the protection problem as occurring in a self-contained artificial universe, free of such real-world distractions as locks which can be picked and circuits which can burn out. Within this idealized framework, the protection problem does admit of complete solutions in many important situations [La 74]. This is not to say, of course, that all solutions constructed within such a framework are automatically complete. For example, one can protect data by requiring accessing programs to provide a password or key authorizing the access [La 69]. Internal passwords, like external passwords, are vulnerable to guessing, and are thus not a complete solution. On the other hand, one can implement internal keys which are unforgeable, opening locks which are unpickable, thus providing a complete solution to the problem. The significance of this lies not primarily in the reduction of the probability of failure (from

negligible to zero) but in the conceptual shift in how one views the mechanism (with absolute confidence, rather than quantitative optimism).

4

It can be argued that the above viewpoint is unrealistic, since problems (a) through (d) do not admit of complete solutions as hypothesized. The point, however, is that this factorization of the total security problem allows one to take a very rigorous approach to the situation in which malicious intent manifests itself in the behavior of high speed internal computations. This is precisely the situation in which our intuitions are least likely to prove reliable in assessing the quantitative adequacy of incomplete solutions.

## 1.3 Framework for Discussion

For our purposes, we can regard the function of the operating system as being the transformation of the basic hardware resources of the computer into a universe of abstract resources or <u>objects</u>, and a set of <u>operations</u> for manipulating those objects. This point of view is often referred to as the <u>object-oriented</u> approach, and the collection of operations as the <u>abstract machine</u>. Each object has an attribute called its <u>type</u>, which determines the set of operations which can meaningfully be applied to the object. Various types of objects are provided, most notably <u>processes</u>. Processes are the active entities in the system, capturing the intuitive ( notion of a "locus of control" or "execution point." Processes can attempt to access other objects in the system by performing various operations on them, and it is these accesses which are checked and allowed or disallowed by the protection mechanisms of the system. At any given time, a process has some set of privileges, しょわせ 読む ライ語 specifying which operations it may perform on which objects. This set of privileges is called the <u>domain</u> in which the process is executing. The privileges available to a process can change as a result of either:

a) addition or removal of privileges in its domain of execution, or

一日日本月14月14日1日,金融高速转度成为金属。18月1日

La seconda de la compañía de la comp

switching to a different domain of execution. **b**) Thus, domains themselves have an independent existence and are objects in their own right. (The reasons for taking this point of view will become clear in Chapter 2.) A domain can be characterized the lease provide the second as a passive object, serving to control the execution of an active أنوار بالمعاد المواقين process. It will often be convenient, however, to refer to the actions of a process executing in a domain as being performed by the domain itself, and we will use this active characterization त्वन्तुः हत्रात्रात्राव्यस्य व

when there is no danger of ambiguity. , and the state of the second s

The domain model is general enough to describe most protection an luge and he th schemes found in existing systems [La 71]. We are interested in 1 3 64 a particular class of such schemes in which a domain consists of すけ わら注意ではななが ばないか a set of capabilities [DVH 66, La 69, Fa 74]. A capability serves both as the name of an object and as a set of privileges to access shafe at shorts, it footballs that object. Thus, in a capability system, a domain is able to 28-1-X-2897 - î - î name only those objects to which it has access via its capabilities.

Those capabilities are stored in the memory of the domain, which 机成合物 we will assume consists of a number of segments [De 65, BCD 72], 医二氏病的 医静静脉的 化口油 11

each of which comprises a variable length array of addressable items. A domain may copy its capabilities and distribute them as it sees fit, although it may not, of course, make arbitrary modifications to them. Thus, capabilities are like data "sealed in a box," a characterization which we will pursue in some detail later.

6

## 1.4 The Computer Utility

The mechanisms discussed in this thesis would be useful in any computer system. The context which maximizes their importance, however, is that of the computer utility. The notion of a computer utility has received considerable attention in the literature [CV 65, Sa 66, Sc 72, Fr 74] and seems likely to play an increasingly important role in the future. In such a utility, a large user community shares an appropriately large information storage and processing facility in much the same manner that the users of electrical and telephone utilities share the corresponding power generation and communication facilities. Such physical sharing (i.e., sharing of physical resources) provided the original motive for developing multi-user computer systems. That motive was the desire to lower the cost of hardware resources through economies of scale and statistical smoothing of load fluctuations. This is gradually being rendered less important by the continual decline in hardware costs. A much more fundamental motive remains, however, which is in itself more than adequate justification for building a computer utility. This is the desire for flexible logical sharing (sharing of information) between users, so that they may build upon each

other's work [Sa 66, De 68].

Since the user community of a computer utility consists of the public at large, the logical sharing within that community takes on more the character of transactions in a marketplace than of informal friendly cooperation [Fr 74]. In particular:

7

a) Sharing is often financially motivated.

b) The parties involved may not trust each other. Point (a) implies that sharing often represents sale or rental of the shared objects. The rental case is a strong test of the protection and accounting mechanism of the computer utility. This is particularly true in the case of subletting, in which access to a rented object passes through several hands before reaching the end user. Point (b), which is in part a result of (a), reflects the fact that the standard attitude of the parties involved in a transaction in any market place is usually some degree of mutual suspicion. Since programs in the system serve as the agents of users on the outside, the programs themselves also exhibit mutual suspicion. More detailed discussion and examples of mutual suspicion can be found in Lampson [La 69] and Schroeder [Sc 72].

One aspect of the mutual suspicion problem which can be awkward to handle is the fact that the degree of suspicion between two users may change with time. For example, an employee may join or leave a company, or a renter may be late in paying his bill. Thus, it is important that the privileges of a given user or program to access a given object be able to change with time. Moreover, it is very desirable that these adjustments of privileges be as painless as possible. We will address this issue at some length, particularly in the case of increasing suspicion where previously granted privileges are to be revoked.

## 1.5 Extendibility

The construction of a large operating system is a formidable task. As the richness of the user environment provided is increased, so also is the size and complexity of the system which provides it. In fact, unless controlled by a suitable design methodology, the complexity of a large operating system may preclude its ever being completely debugged. One of the most promising such methodologies is that of <u>layering</u>, in which the system is constructed as a <u>baselevel</u><sup>\*</sup> and a series of <u>extensions</u>. Each layer extends the environment in which it runs, thus presenting a richer environment for higher layers. The key assumption in such a system is that no layer has embedded in it any knowledge of the functioning of higher layers. This, combined with the obvious precaution of protecting lower layers from interference by higher layers, yields a structure in which changes to and malfunctions of higher layers cannot affect the correct functioning of lower layers in any way.

The construction of a layered system can be viewed in two ways. From a top-down point of view, the task is one of appropriately dividing the desired set of functions into a sequence of layers. From a bottom-up point of view, the task is to transform some preexisting system into a more complete environment by adding useful new features. The latter point of view is most appropriate in the

Sometimes called the "kernel" [Wu 74] or "nucleus" [Ha 70].

case of user-written extensions, although to a large extent, the exact distinction between system programs and user programs becomes unimportant in a layered design.

Given the object-oriented point of view discussed above, the appropriate way to view extensions is as defining new types of objects and providing the appropriate operations on them. This immediately raises the question of how such objects are named and how access to them is controlled. It is most desirable for the baselevel naming and protection mechanisms to provide these functions for all higher level objects in the system. We will describe various <u>type extension</u> features which allow this.

## 1.6 Thesis Plan

a la galanta de trans a serie dan

2.45 2.6%

Since the mechanisms described in this thesis represent further developments of ideas found in several existing or proposed computer systems, it is appropriate to summarize those ideas. Therefore, Chapter 2 begins by describing a hypothetical system exemplifying the relevant features of those systems, and goes on to discuss the use of those features in various situations, placing special emphasis on revocation of privileges and on type extension. The chapter concludes with a list of goals derived from these discussions.

The central portion of the thesis is Chapter 3, which proposes a new system design satisfying the goals derived in Chapter 2, and discusses the implementation of that design in some detail. Some possibilities for further elaboration of the design are also

ų,

discussed briefly.

Chapter 4 examines the use of the mechanisms of Chapter 3 in providing two facilities helpful in common situations: revocable parameters for mutually suspicious subsystem calls, and directories, for storage and distribution of capabilities.

Finally, Chapter 5 summarizes the results of the thesis and briefly evaluates their significance.

Chapter 2

一 合大学的第三人称单数

### A Typical Capability System

## 2.1 A Typical Capability System

and a second second

The central goal of this thesis is the detailed specification 6815 1135 of a proposed behavior for capabilities, and the description of an and the second of efficient implementation of capabilities exhibiting such behavior. The main aspects of capability behavior to be examined are the distribution and revocation of privileges, and type extension. To A REPART & MARKE bring the issues into focus, we sketch a hypothetical system called best visite is a section. "TCS" (for "Typical Capability System") to serve as a context for discussion and as a starting point from which various improvements can be explored. This typical system as described below is not មនេះ ខណ្ឌ identical to any existing or proposed system but contains features found in many previous systems, including CAL-TSS [La 69, St 73], Magnum [Fa 68], Plessy 250 [En 72, Co 72], HYDRA [Jo 73, Wu 74], Project SUE [Gr 71], BCC 500 [La 69], and Multics [BCD 72, CV 65, Sa 741.

In the definition of TCS, two conflicting considerations influence the level of detail at which the various features should be described. On the one hand, it is important that the definition be specific enough to make subsequent discussions clear and unambiguous. On the other hand, the inclusion of extraneous detail would not only cloud the issue, but might also falsely appear to restrict the class of systems to which our subsequent improvements are applicable.

For these reasons, the definition that follows tends to pin

1.20

down only those details which are relevant to the later discussion. In other cases, several alternatives may be sketched, or the fine points may be glossed over entirely when not sufficiently interesting.

In defining TCS, a logical place to begin is with the capabilities themselves. As stated previously, a capability serves both as the name of an object and as a package of privileges allowing the object to be accessed in various ways. It is also desirable to distinguish between objects of different types; in TCS this distinction is carried in the capability, rather than in the object itself, for reasons which will become clear during the discussion of type extension. Thus, a capability for an object contains:

- a) the unique identifier or "ID" of the object,"
- b) the type of the object,
- c) a set of privileges to access the object.

Each domain in TCS has its own segmented <u>address space</u>. (As pointed out by Fabry [Fa 74], freely copyable capabilities eliminate the need for communicating domains to share a common address space.) The capabilities possessed by a given domain are stored within the segments of its address space. At the same time, those capabilities serve as the skeleton which defines and structures that address space. (It is worth emphasizing that an address space defined by freely copyable capabilities tends to be a much more fluid structure than a more conventional address space defined by system data structures.) Associated with each domain is a single

The object ID has sometimes been referred to as the "unique name" or "global name" of the object. We wish to avoid this terminology to emphasize the fact that it is the capability itself which should be thought of as the global name of the object.

<u>implicit segment</u>, which serves as the "root" of its address space." A capability for the implicit segment is part of the definition of the domain. All other segments (or objects of other types) are addressed via capabilities in this implicit segment. There is no fundamental reason, however, to restrict capabilities to appear only in this implicit segment; in fact, it will be assumed here that capabilities and "normal" data can be freely intermixed in any segment. (Ways of implementing this without compromising the integrity of the capabilities will be discussed later.)

Outside the context of any particular address space, we can define the <u>absolute address</u> of an item (capability or datum) to be a pair <C,d>, where C is a capability (for a segment) and d is a displacement (word, byte, or bit number). Let (C,d) denote the contents of address <C,d>. Then if  $C_I$  is a capability for some domain's implicit segment, a simple address w issued by that domain corresponds to the absolute address <C<sub>I</sub>,w> (i.e., word w of the implicit segment). Similarly, the standard notion of the two part address s|w of word w in segment s is equivalent to <(C<sub>I</sub>,s),w>. When capabilities can be stored anywhere in the address space, addresses involving them can become more complicated, such as  $s|w_1|w_2 \equiv <((C_I,s),w_1)w_2>$  (where both <C<sub>I</sub>,s> and <(C<sub>I</sub>,s),w<sub>1</sub>> must contain segment capabilities). This suggests the provision of direct hardware implementation of these multilevel addresses and/or programmable capability registers to hold

This is similar to the Multics descriptor segment [BCD 72] or the CAL-TSS working C-list [St 73]. In the MAGNOM [Fa 68] and Plessy 250 [En 72] machines, it is effectively implemented in hardware in the form of several capability registers. Lampson [La 74] refers to the implicit segment as the "access point" of the domain.

13

intermediate capabilities during the evaluation of such addresses. Lacking these features, a domain could directly utilize only capabilities in its implicit segment; all other capabilities would have to be copied into the implicit segment before use. Various forms of multi-level addressing have been provided in existing systems [Ha 72, St 73, Ne 72, Wu 74].

Figure 2.1-1 depicts two domains  $D_1$  and  $D_2$ , whose implicit segments are  $S_1$  and  $S_2$  respectively. The address space of  $D_1$ includes segments  $S_1$ ,  $S_3$ ,  $S_4$  and  $S_5$ . The address space of  $D_2$ includes  $S_2$ ,  $S_1$ ,  $S_5$ ,  $S_6$ , and  $S_7$ . Note that  $S_1$  and  $S_5$  are shared by both domains, and that the address space of  $D_2$  may in fact include (indirectly) the entire address space of  $D_1$ , depending upon the privileges in  $D_2$ 's capability for  $S_1$ .

As mentioned in Chapter 1, domains can be characterized as either active or passive objects. In its passive role as a collection of privileges, a domain in our typical capability system is identical to its implicit segment; from this point of view, the distinction between a domain and a segment is simply a question of emphasis. On the other hand, in its active role as an exerciser of privileges, a domain is sure to require additional information in its representation, relating to control structures, error handling, entry points and so on, which we will call its <u>domain-descriptor</u>. While the exact details of this extra information are not relevant to the current discussion, it will sometimes be useful to distinguish between the domain in this larger sense, and its implicit segment.



Figure 2.1-1: An example of two domains

The active characterization of domains is somewhat imprecise, since, strictly speaking, nothing is ever done by a domain but always by a process executing in or associated with the domain. This raises the issue of the exact relationship between domains and processes.<sup>\*</sup> Since protection and scheduling are essentially independent functions, it is tempting to define domains and processes independently, and to allow processes (at least potentially) complete freedom to choose their domain of execution. This implies that

- A given process may execute in various domains at different times.
- b) A given domain may have zero, one, or several processes executing in it at any given time.

In such a scheme, two types of communication mechanisms are required. One is <u>interprocess communication</u>, which allows two parallel processes, in the same or different domains, to synchronize their execution and exchange messages. The other is <u>interdomain</u> <u>communication</u>, which occurs at the point in time when a process crosses from one domain into another. This is generally viewed as being much like a procedure call/return sequence, including the passing of parameters, and is thus referred to as a <u>domain-call</u>. This will be discussed in more detail later.

In actual systems, one or both of two simplifying restrictions is often imposed. The first restriction is to force a given process to always execute in the same domain. This eliminates the rather complex machinery needed for domain-calls, and forces all

Called "environment binding" by Jones [Jo 73].

inter-domain communication to be cast as inter-process communication. While this is clearly a simplification of the base-level system, in practice it often forces higher level software to essentially simulate domain-calls using multiple processes, only one of which is active at any given time. This is not only inefficient, but can also be surprisingly clumsy, considering that parallel processes seem to be such a powerful construct. Indeed, the unused potential parallelism seems to cause much of the clumsiness.

The other restriction which is often applied is to allow only one process at a time to execute in a given domain. This can be done dynamically, treating the domain as a "critical section," but is more often done statically, by associating each domain with a single process, and allowing only that process to execute in it. One reason for making this restriction is the previously mentioned correspondence between domains and address spaces. As pointed out by Lampson [La 69] this tends to result in address conflicts between multiple processes executing in the same domain. One way to avoid these conflicts is to equip each process with special base registers, or a pushdown stack for working storage, but what such mechanisms really provide is simply the ability for each of the processes executing in a given domain to see the domain somewhat differently, in a rather stylized way. A more straightforward and flexible approach is to actually provide a different "copy" of the domain for each process, and to use the standard sharing mechanisms to avoid redundant storage of the identical components of these domains,

17 .

Constant and the second

(e.g. pure procedures, unchanging capabilities, etc.)." In such a scheme, each process has a private set of domains, and moves among them using the domain-call machanism. Such a scheme will be assumed in subsequent discussions of TCS, although this is not essential to the proper functioning of the improved capability machanisms proposed later.

Given that a domain possesses some, capability, it is allowed not only to use the capability to access the indicated object, but also to manipulate the capability itself in certain carefully constrained ways, including:

a) <u>Copying</u>: the capability may be freely copied at any time, here denoted by a simple assignment

C, + C

b) <u>Reducing privileges</u>: the privileges in the capability may be reduced, here denoted by

## reduce(C,P)

where P is a mask indicating the subset of C 's previous privileges which are to be retained. In some systems [St 73] these two operations have been combined; here, they are presented separately to ease the later transition to an improved scheme.

One use of the mechanisms described so far would be the

We will assume that a domain is created by an explicit createdomain operation, and remains in existence until destroyed [St 73]. A more complicated approach provides the automatic creation of a domain whenever a call is directed to a global domain-prototype object [Wu 74].

18

passing of capabilities between domains via shared segments. In one sense, this is a very powerful feature, since it allows any possessor of a privilege to pass it on without requiring any sort of approval by the original donor of that privilege (except in the special case in which the donor is empowered to disallow all such eri tan teni sharing; e.g. in the case of a "confined" subsystem [La 73]). In 110 8414 another sense, however, this feature is very weak, since it pro-STREET STATES vides only a relatively costly, clumsy and unstructured method of 142 D 33 ્યકું જાણ્યું inter-domain communication. This weakness would be particularly . . . . . . . evident in the case of mistrust between domains (e.g. "mutually 化化剂试验的 的复数装饰 计选择文件 suspicious" subsystems). Both of these considerations suggest that 和海县出版,是对"属教院们没有"的实际历程。 the domain-call mechanism should provide for the passing of capabilities, as well as data, as parameters. The latter consideration suggests the utility of such a feature, while the former shows STERN DEPENDANT THAT DESCRIPT that the ability to keep a domain from giving away its privileges STEP 2.1 is already eliminated by freely copyable capabilities and is not on other of web 2 which further compromised by allowing the passing of capabilities as parameters.

We assume that TCS allows the passing of capability parameters and implements this by copying the indicated capabilities from the calling domain (or <u>caller</u>) to the called domain (or <u>callee</u>) at the time of the call, and copying back any result capabilities at the time of the return. A domain-call thus takes the form

call 
$$(C_{\mathbf{G}}, \mathbf{P}_1, \mathbf{P}_2, \dots, \mathbf{P}_N)$$

where the  $P_1$  are parameters (data or capabilities) and  $C_C$  is

19

and the second second

and the second second

a gate capability for the callee, allowing activation at a particular entry point. Similarly, a domain-return takes the form

where the R<sub>1</sub> are the results and the return gate is implicitly the site of the original call. We leave unspecified here such details as static vs. dynamic allocation of space for capability parameters in the receiver's address space, sutomatic type checking of capability parameters, and so on.

In addition to making unwanted accesses to objects, domains can misbehave by making unreasonable demands on the resources of the system [La 71]. Some mechanism must be provided to prevent them from interfering with each other in this menner. Since the details of accounting and resource allocation are beyond the scope of this thesis, we will simply assume that each domain is funded by an account, which limits its resource consumption.

One particularly tricky problem which occurs in capability systems is the "lost object problem," which arises when all capabilities for a given object are inadvertantly discarded, making explicit destruction of the object impossible, and the space occupied thus unrecoverable. Given our attitude about accounting, this is really an opportunity for self-inflicted harm, rather than malicious sabotage. Nevertheless, recovery from such situations must be possible, hence several possible solutions to the lost object problem will be discussed at appropriate points.

# 2.2 Implementation of Capabilities in TCS

The second s

In this section we discuss, in a fair amount of detail, cerand and a pit way bound to be tain aspects of the implementation of a system like TCS. Three lante advised in the terms was a 2.89% considerations influence the choice of the particular mechanisms described in this section. For one thing, various systems similar alessis at a strict of the set of the state to TCS have been constructed, and their implementations, although varying in many ways, have shown some common features whose advantages have become generally accepted. In addition, certain facilities not included in any existing capability system are widely regarded Sale od aco galakaraint does as desirable, hence their implementation implications are of interest. terrer scents vitted a si Finally, discussion of implementation of TCS is intended to set est predation de ditadeals de frances de the stage for the corresponding discussion in Chapter 3 concerning licalilange nur ya heleollei ea Co.,... the implementation of a more sophisticated capability scheme. 化的输入的 计行后 化过去分离器 重试验 法确定法法法律事情状态 医疗 偏生性出生流症

The most obvious necessity in implementing a capability system ារីច្រស់ សំណាះ ដែន និយាយចេញសំ ដែលយោក អ៊ីតខ្លុំង is some mechanism to protect the representations of the capabilities 化化油 即生 医上尾缝 ""豪客尔兰 经过上方 经按规则 除风 化布拉 高标品 Sec. 3 6 themselves from unauthorized alteration. The proper functioning uter on same water with the standing with the same w of the entire system is based upon the integrity of capabilities, is a prive prive (work) vyromae ie of a utili hence this mechanism should be simple, to maximize not only its ัฐจึงปรี ประพัวใจป 785 Star is first with reliability, but also its understandability, and thus inspire user confidence. Two mechanisms have been proposed, which we will call BUE MOST MA しいときとしい "partitioned memory" and "tagged memory."

All capability systems which have actually been constructed have used partitioned memory. As its name suggests, this scheme involves partitioning the segments in the system into two classes: capability segments which contain only capabilities, and data segments, which never contain capabilities. One obvious advantage of this mechanism is that the cost of distinguishing between

the second second second second

21

Section and the section of the secti

We save the second s

capabilities and data is distributed over an entire segment, reducing the overhead per item, but the main advantage of partitioned memory is more subtle; it involves the avoidance of certain addressing complications which arise in the tagged memory approach, as we shall see shortly. The main disadvantage of partitioned memory is that the artificial division of a user's memory into two parts is inconvenient. It is often quite natural for information structures (e.g. entries in a table) to contain both data and capabilities. While such intermixing can be simulated using a pair of segments, this is a fairly clumsy procedure. For this and other reasons, discussed in detail by Fabry [Fa 74], we reject partitioned memory, as indicated by our specification of TCS as allowing free intermixture of capabilities and data in any segment.

The tagged memory approach allows such intermixture by attaching one or more extra "tag" bits to each information item in each segment. The term "item" is used here to denote the basic addressible unit of memory (word, byte, etc.). These tag bits are unmodifiable by any software except the most central routine of the baselevel system. Each item's tag indicates its status as 'data' or 'capability.' An item must be tagged as a capability to be used as one. An item so tagged can be generated only by copying another such item, or by the base-level capability-creation routine. On the other hand, a tagged capability can be erased by overwriting it, either with data or with another capability. (The system could require that capabilities always be explicitly erased before their storage is reused. We reject this as too inconvenient for the user,

22

although there are cases in which it would make things slightly easier for the system.) and main does and summer up the The only production computers which use tagged memory are the Burroughs B5000 [By 61] and its descendants "The protected items in these machines are "descriptors" rather than capabilities. The differences between the two do not concern us here, except for one: descriptors are considerably smaller than capabilities. A Burroughs descriptor is 48 bits long, while many extendible capability systems have allowed in excess of 100 bits for each capability. The impact of this will become clear in a moment. While the advantages of tagged memory have been slowly gaining acceptance, another trend which has had even more impact is the reduction of the size of the addressable items in memory. While machines with items of 36, 48, or even 60 bits were common in the past, the byte (8 bit character) is rapidly becoming a universal standard, and strong arguments can be made for the ultimate reduction to bit addressable memories. In such schemes, a larger unit of information (e.g. a capability) is represented by a contiguous sequence of items and paned by the address of its first item plus its length (implicit or explicit) in items.

There is a very real conflict between these two features. Two problems arise when the representation of a tagged capability is a sequence of addressable items in memory. One is the obvious increase in cost of associating a tag with each item as the items get smaller. The other is the possibility in such a scheme of

Various experimental machines have used tagged memory, including the Rice computers and Iliffe's BLM. A general discussion of tagged memory is given by Feustal [Fe 73]

23

an the second second

addressing the middle of a capability.

If we assume that each item has a one bit tag, we are faced with the question of which of the items in a capability should have their tags on (i.e., set to 'capability'). If all of their tags are on, there is no convenient way for the system to distinguish between a valid capability address, and one which points to the middle of a capability. The latter case could lead to the recognition of the last few items of one capability, together with the first few items of an innediately following capability, as constituting a valid capability, hence this ambiguity must be avoided. One way of doing this is to turn on only the tag of the first item in each capability, and require that the first (and only the first) iten located by a capability address be so tagged. This makes the other items in a capability indistinguishable from data, however, and leaves them open to alteration unless every store operation scans the tags of the appropriate number of preceding items and turns them off to insure invalidation of any capability which contains the item(s) being modified.

It is clear, then, that an address pointing into the middle of a capability must be distinguished both from a valid capability address and from an address of untagged data. This suggests the need for two tag bits on each item, one indicating whether the item is part of a capability at all, and the other indicating whether it is the first item of a capability. Since the second tag is necessary only when the first one is on, it could be "stolen" from the bits of the item only when needed (although this obviously doesn't work on a bit-addressable memory, since the item would then have no bits left at all!).

South and the state of the second

The other problem, the high cost of tagging small items, exerts a strong pressure to increase the size of items. Arguments in favor of small items generally cite the fact that, for a given total bit capacity, address size grows only logarithmically with decreasing item size. Unfortunately, the cost of tagging grows linearly, reaching a maximum in the bit-addressable case of two tag bits per information bit, which is clearly out of the question.

One alternative tagging scheme which we reject allows small items but imposes the restriction that capabilities can only be stored at addresses which are an even multiple of the length of a capability. In such a scheme, memory is item-addressable for normal data, while capability addresses must locate one of the predetermined "capability frames." Such restrictions tend to complicate the software and sacrifice many of the advantages of itemaddressability.

A much more sophisticated scheme, which also involves the notion of a capability frame, attempts to exploit the fact that the assignment of tag bits to each item is a relatively inefficient encoding of the set of possible data/capability configurations in a given region of memory. Even if capabilities can begin at any address, the number of different arrangements in a given capability frame is not large. At most one capability can begin in a frame, and can be preceded by one or more data items and/or the trailing items of a capability which began in the previous frame. By associating with each frame the integer displacement of the capability, if any, beginning in the frame, it is possible to

The store of the store of the

simulate two bit tagging of each item. This is a somewhat complicated approach, but may eventually prove to be the key to bitaddressable tagged memories, since it allows the cost of tagging, like that of addressing, to grow only logarithmically with decreasing item size. This scheme also has the rather intriguing property that reducing the size of capabilities does <u>not</u> always increase the efficiency of memory utilization. For a given pattern of usage, there is an optimum size for capabilities, such that deviation in either direction increases the total overhead for capability storage.<sup>\*</sup> No existing system uses such a scheme, although it has been tentatively investigated by Gray [Gr 73].

We thus conclude that our implementation of TCS should use one of three tagged memory schemes:

- a) Items should be single bits, and the scheme just described should be used to simulate two bit tagging.
- b) Items should be a substantial fraction of the size of a capability, allowing a two bit tag per item at a reasonable cost.
- c) Items should be large enough to hold an entire capability, allowing a simple one bit tag per item.

Assume, for example, a bit addressable memory in which the average object is N bits long and is pointed to by k capabilities. Then the overhead for capability storage is the fraction of memory taken up by tags, plus the fraction holding the capabilities themselves. As a function of the size c of capabilities, this is

$$F(c) = \frac{\log c}{c + \log c} + \frac{kc}{N + kc}$$

For instance, if  $N = 10^5$  bits and k = 10, the storage of 64 bit capabilities requires about 15% of memory, while reduction to 32 bits or expansion to 128 bits increases the overhead to about 17%, and 16 bit or 256 bit capabilities require shout 22%. To simplify subsequent discussions, we adopt alternative (c), although it would probably not be feasible for TCS as described, since capabilities are so large. In Chapter 3, however, we will describe a scheme in which capabilities fit into more reasonable sized tagged items.

The second major implementation aspect to be discussed is the mechanism for mapping the IDs found in capabilities into physical addresses of objects. The most obvious solution would be to simply use the physical address as the ID, but that would imply updating all the capabilities for an object whenever it was moved or deleted. This is impractical due to the proliferation allowed by free copyability, especially in a system allowing intermixing of capabilities and data in segments.

Most capability systems have solved this problem by localizing changeable information about objects in a system data structure and forcing all access to the object via capabilities to go indirectly through this structure, which has been referred to by such terms as "Master Object Table" [St 73], "System Capability Table" [En 72], and "Global Symbol Table" [Wu 74]. Here, we will refer to it as simply "the map."

There is a one-to-one correspondence between objects and entries in the map. An object and its map entry are created and destroyed together. Since the capabilities for an object are not updated when it is destroyed, it is not satisfactory to use the location of an object's entry in the map as its ID, since that would prevent re-use of map space freed by object destruction. In, fact, the ID of a destroyed object must clearly never be re-used,

The second s

en e par la traca de la

since capabilities for the old object could then be used to access the new one. This suggests that IDs should be quite long, so that the space of IDs can never be exhausted, even if objects are created and destroyed at the maximum possible rate for the entire life of the system. The alternative of occasionally stopping the system and compacting the space of IDs is plausible, but less attractive. Any generator of a sequence of unique long integers can be the source of IDs. A counter of the total number of objects created, or a real-time clock of sufficient length and resolution are the common examples. In either case, provision must be made for restarting the system after a failure without any possibility of repeating a previously used ID.

As a first approximation, we can consider the map translating such IDs into physical addresses as being implemented as a large hash table in primary memory, keyed on IDs. Figure 2.2-1 shows the representation of capabilities and map entries. (The field labeled "address" is assumed to contain any extra information necessary to distinguish between primary and secondary storage addresses. The details are not relevant here.) Each exercise of a capability involves:

- checking the appropriateness of the action, given the type and privileges in the capability (and signalling an error otherwise),
- hashing into the map to verify the existence of the map entry, and hence the corresponding object (and signalling an error otherwise),
|    | type       |
|----|------------|
| у: | privileges |
|    | object ID  |

capability:

map entry:

object ID address

Figure 2.2-1: Format of capabilities and map entries in TCS

3) checking the address in the map entry for the presence of the object in primary memory (and signalling an exception otherwise),

4) using the address to perform the access to the object. These steps are simple enough to be implemented in hardware or firmware, and would be used heavily enough to justify such implementation.

As described so far, the mechanism does not deal adequately with the two extreme cases of objects which are accessed very frequently, and those which are accessed very infrequently. Objects in the former class, such as segments containing executing programs, are so heavily used that hashing into the map in primary memory is unlikely to be efficient enough. Thus, it is necessary to hold the most active map entries in special hardware.

In our implementation of TCS, this hardware takes the form of a special associative memory, each element of which can hold one map entry. The association is on IDs. On each access, the ID in the capability is first presented to the associative memory. If a matching entry is found, no reference to the map in primary memory is made. Otherwise, the standard map reference is done, and the result replaces the least active (e.g. least recently used) entry in the associative memory, as well as being used to perform the access. The effectiveness of similar hardware has been clearly demonstrated in existing systems [Sc 71].

Whenever an entry in the primary-memory copy of the map is updated or deleted, any corresponding entry must be invalidated in the associative memory. This can be done by selectively

clearing the matching entry (if any) or by totally flushing the associative memory. The cost of reloading the entire associative memory on each such flush might be acceptable, but the extra complication required to do selective clearing is so low that it would undoubtedly be the method of choice. Note that total flushing of the associative memory is never logically necessary, due to the use of contextindependent names as association keys. Similar machanisms involving association on context-dependent names require total flushing each time the context (domain, process, etc.) is switched. Of course, the significance of this is entirely dependent upon the frequency of such context switching,

One apparent alternative to a special associative memory would G the provision of a general purpose associative memory or "cache" bolding the most active items in primary memory, regardless of how they are being used. Such a cache would naturally tend to capture the most active entries in the map, and thus speed up the standard machinery for accessing via the map in primary memory. In spite inclusting an and the bactor vice field and of vice and a second of its appealing simplicity, we reject this scheme for several reasons. For one thing, a cache which is large enough to be useful for non-map items (e.g. instructions, data) is unlikely to be as fast as we can afford to make special hardware which captures only active map entries. Placing map entries in the same cache with other data also sacrifices any opportunity to access the two in parallel. In addition, the cache, by transparently speeding up primary memory, in no way bypasses the hashing necessary to locate a map entry. This means that entire "collision chains" from the We adapt for 重要的过去分词 医重线探索 化分析 map, rather than just active entries, would need to migrate into an abdanger samer endeltseller disorgen

the cache, and would have to be scanned on each access, thus further degrading performance as compared with that of the special purpose associative memory. A more general way of stating all of these objections is to say that the cache simply makes the memory faster; the <u>relative</u> overhead for accessing map entries in memory is thus not reduced by the cache. Hence a cache, while valuable for other purposes, is not optimal for capturing active map entries.

Another alternative which has been adopted in some systems stems from the observation that active capabilities, as well as active map entries, should be held in fast hardware. To this end, programmable capability registers can be provided, into which an executing program can load capabilities before use [Fa 69, En 72]. Moreover, the map entry corresponding to an active capability is itself active, suggesting that space be provided in the register for the map entry as well. An access via such a "smart" register can then proceed directly to the object. Of course, it is still necessary to automatically reload any registers holding copies of a map entry which is updated, which adds a certain amount of complication to the mechanism. Also, the addition of programmable capability registers, whether smart or not, introduces the standard problems of register allocation, save/restore sequences, and so on, as well as the novel requirement that a calling domain explicitly erase registers containing capabilities not being passed as parameters. Other considerations in the use of capability regis-

ters are discussed by Needham [Ne 72].

We adopt for our implementation of TCS the associative memory approach rather than smart capability registers, although the

preference is not a strong one. We assume that the overhead of fetching the capabilities themselves from primary memory is sufficiently reduced by transparent mechanisms such as a program-counter holding the current procedure capability, or hardware implementation of all or part of the executing domain's implicit segment.

The success of the associative memory approach is completely dependent upon the observed tendency for only a small number of objects to be heavily accessed during any given small interval of time (i.e., fraction of a second). On a coarser time scale (i.e., minutes), the same kind of behavior is observed in the sense that during a given coarse time interval most of the objects in the system will not be accessed at all. This suggests that the map entries for such objects be kept in secondary memory, and be brought into the hash table in primary memory only when needed [Fa 74]. Experience with a similar scheme (the "Active Segment Table" [BCD 72]) in Multics shows that this approach can be quite successful in saving a large amount of primary memory without incurring a significant speed penalty.

Another aspect of TCS' implementation to be discussed is parameter passing during domain calls. This is included mainly as background for a more elaborate scheme developed in Chapter A, hence it omits details not relevant to that discussion. Figure 2.2-2 shows the workings of the domain call instruction. First, the return gate must be retained, allowing re-entry into the caller at the site of the call. This is saved in a pushdown stack of such

33



Figure 2.2-2: TCS dommin-call operation

a particular de l'Arrende de la constante de la

4.7

gates which is associated with the process.<sup>\*</sup> Then the parameters are copied from the caller's address space into that of the callee. We assume the existence of two sub-operations internal to the baselevel system:

> P + get\_parameter (I,D) put\_parameter (I,D,P)

These operations serve to fetch and store the  $I^{th}$  parameter P at the appropriate location in the address space of domain D. The actual layout of the parameters in the address space need not concern us here. We assume that  $N_p$ , the number of parameters, and  $G_R$ , the return gate, are automatically available to each baselevel operation. (Most operations finish by exiting through  $G_R$ ; the exceptions are domain-call and domain-return.) To simplify the discussion, we have omitted description of the copying of results from the callee back to the caller when the return is done, since this is virtually identical to the handling of the parameters during the call. Thus, Figure 2.2-3 shows only the retrieval of the return gate from the stack necessary to resume execution of the caller.

In concluding our discussion of TCS' implementation, we briefly consider two possible ways to attack the lost object problem, neither of which we regard as satisfactory. One approach is to maintain with each object a reference count of existing

and the second state of the se

A variant of the call operation, referred to as a "jump-call" is obtained by omitting the saving of the return gate. This causes the callee to return not to the current caller, but to the previous caller. This is occasionally useful, as we shall see in Chapter 4.



Figure 2.2-3: TCS domain-return operation (without results)

capabilities, and to delete an object when it becomes lost, as well as when it is explicitly deleted.\* There are at least three drawbacks to this approach:

- a) The destruction of capabilities (e.g. through overwriting or segment deletion) must be detected and the reference counts maintained.
- b) Lost self-referential structures are not deleted properly.
- c) An object may be lost to the user who funds it, even though capabilities exist elsewhere.

We therefore reject the reference count approach. (For a contrary view, see Wulf, etal. [Wu 74]).

Another approach is to allow "un-losing" of lost objects by allowing a suitably authorized domain (e.g. one which owns the funding account) to request spontaneous generation of fully privileged capabilities for funded objects [CC 69]. This is rather inelegant and requires fairly complicated data structures which may or may not be otherwise necessary.

Other approaches to a base-level solution to the lost object problem can be envisioned (e.g. global garbage collection) but we choose instead to postpone the solution until a higher level of the system. Thus, the base-level system simply allows objects to become lost, and the users depend upon the directory system, as described in Chapter 4, to prevent this occurrence.

(動品)(特徴) に動動) に動作する うちいうい

Carelo Stationer Carelo

人名哈里 准备 化过敏化学 生产 医非动力 计计

We assume that explicit deletion is also svallable, since otherwise, the user who funds the object may be unable to reclaim the space occupied by it.

## 2.3 Revocation of Access Privileges

In the context of TCS, we now explore various approaches to the distribution of capabilities and the revocation of access privileges. As an example, we use the simple situation in which domain A wishes to grant to domain B a set of privileges to access object X.

The first approach which suggests itself is the simple copying from A to B of a capability for X containing the desired privileges, as shown in Figure 2.3-1. This is clearly the intended use of copyable capabilities, and is quite satisfactory provided that the amount of trust A has in B remains constant.<sup>\*</sup> If, however, A subsequently decides that some different set of privileges is more appropriate for B, a second capability for X must be passed as a replacement. This may be quite inconvenient for B, who may have made various copies of the original capability, some of which may have been passed on to other domains. Moreover, unless the privileges in the new capability are a superset of those in the original, A must pessimistically assume that B will retain both capabilities, and thus possess the union of the privileges in the two. In other words, privileges once granted can never be revoked.

This simple example shows that the typical capability mechanism, while useful, does not adequately cope with the difficult situation of changing levels of trust, particularly when trust decreases and revocation of privileges is desired. Before proposing any

We will generally omit the phrase "the person who owns a domain" and simply inpute feelings of "trust" and "suspicion" to the domains themselves.





Figure 2.3-1: Passing a capability

fundamental changes to the behavior of capabilities, however, it seems appropriate to explore the various approaches which have been proposed for solving the revocation problem without making any major modifications to the underlying capability mechanism.

Caretakers: A standard "escape hatch" in most protection systems is the ability to interpose a "caretaker" domain between an object and the domains which access it. The caretaker can implement any access control protocol not provided by the system. This situation is shown in Figure 2.3-2, in which A has created a caretaker domain C, and given to **B** a capability to call C, rather than a capability to access X directly. Two problems are immediately evident. One is simply the inefficiency of calling C each time B accesses X. For example X may be a segment, in which case the extra domain-call is likely to cost much more than the segment access itself. The other problem is that B now receives a capability of type 'domain' rather than one indicating the type of X. Unless the system provides facilities for allowing domains to "masquerade" as objects, this will change the interface seen by B when accessing X. For example, to store into a segment, B must execute either a store-operation or a domain-call-operation, depending on whether or not a caretaker has been interposed.

More generally, one can object that the caretaker mechanism is not, in itself, a solution to the problem, but merely a framework within which a solution can be implemented. We have said nothing so far about the basis upon which the caretaker C decides to allow or refuse a given access request. In the simplest case,



Figure 2.3-2: A caretaker domain

A specifies a single set of privileges and gives a corresponding capability to C, who exercises it each time B (or any other domain having a copy of B's capability) attempts an access. Whenever A's level of trust in B decreases, a weaker capability can be given to C. On the other hand, if A wishes to confer independently revocable privileges to access X on Various domains by authorizing them all to call C, then C, given that it can distinguish reliably between its various callers, finds itself in the position of a process in Lampson's "message system" [La 71]; that is, C must essentially re-invent the system's protection machinery. This can be avoided by defining multiple caretakers for X, each allowing an independent set of privileges, as shown in Figure 2.3-3. Since the caretakers in this situation are not really making any decisions, but are merely using their privileges whenever requested, one would hope that the overhead of an actual domain call might be avoided. We will return to this point later.

<u>Control</u>: Most modern protection systems provide some mechanism to capture the notion of one domain being subordinate to, or under the control of, another domain. This is sometimes represented by a static domain hierarchy [St 73], but we will treat control as being a privilege which, when contained in a capability for a domain, authorizes the possessor of the capability to control that domain. (The distinction is not very important for the discussion which follows.) In our typical system, much of the power of control can be granted by giving one domain a suitably privileged capability for another domain's implicit segment, as was suggested in Figure 2.1-1, although complete control would require a



capability of type 'domain' allowing access to the controlled domain's domain-descriptor.

This facility for one domain to control another is applicable to a subset of our problem of changing degrees of trust; domain A can attempt to enforce any reduction in its degree of trust of B by retaining control over B, although this requires that B have total and unconditional trust in A. The latter condition clearly limits the class of situations in which control of B by A is appropriate.

Even when the control facility is applicable, there are still problems with its use. It would appear that A, having given a capability for X to controlled domain B, could later search the entire address space of B, reducing the privileges in all copies of the capability to match its revised intentions. The success of this search, however, can be compromised if B is allowed to execute concurrently, making the capabilities in question "moving targets." Thus, concurrent execution by B (or any other domain able to manipulate B's address space) must be prevented, either implicitly by placement in the same process with A, or explicitly by being "stopped" by A, using its control privilege.

Even if A manages to successfully weaken the capabilities in B's address space, there remains the possibility that copies may have escaped to other domains which are not under A's control. To prevent this, A must carefully limit B's communication with other domains via shared segments, domain-call parameters, and so on. In short, B must be "confined," which, as noted by Lampson [La 73] can be both very restrictive for B and very difficult for A. In the latter regard, however, it is worth noting that the problem of "covert channels" does not exist for capabilities, since transmission of the bits of a capability is not the same as transmission of the capability itself.

A simpler mechanism which has been proposed [La 71, Gr 72] to deal with the above problems uses a "copy-flag" contained in each capability. Originally, the flag is on to allow copying, but once it is turned off, it can never be turned back on, and all copying of the capability is disallowed. Thus, A can place a non-copyable capability for X in B's address space, and later revoke any desired privileges from that capability, confident that no other copies exist. This is even more of a restriction on B than confinement, however, since free copyability is one of the fundamental properties of capabilities. If one assumes that the passing of capabilities as domain-call parameters is done by copying, then non-copyable capabilities cannot even be passed as parameters, making them virtually useless. The scheme can be salvaged by introducing "indirect capabilities" which point to the noncopyable capability and are themselves copyable, but, as we will see later, such an indirection feature is powerful enough to completely eliminate the need for A to control B in the first place. 推电 计计学语言 医后进脉丛

<u>Ownership</u>: The idea of one user or domain "owning" a shared object has appeared in many systems, for such purposes as accounting and resource allocation, as well as for protection. In the context of protection, the owner of an object is thought of as

and the second second

an the factor of the second second second second second second

retaining ultimate control over the object, in the sense that any other domain's capability for the object should be subject to revocation by the owner. Ownership, like control, could be defined as a static relationship between each object and its owning domain, but again, we assume instead that 'ownership' is simply a privilege which confers 'owner' status on any possessor of a capability containing it.

As described thus far, ownership avoids the problems which limit the applicability of the control scheme. In particular, it is usable in the case of mutual suspicion, since it makes no assumptions about the relationships between domains. However, several issues have been left unresolved.

If the owner of an object wishes to revoke a given set of privileges from all outstanding capabilities for the object then the desired action is clear, if somewhat impractical. The base level system must suspend all other activity and search the address space of every domain in the system, performing the appropriate reduction on each capability for the object in question. It is worth noting that one case of such uniform revocation has a much more reasonable interpretation; if <u>all</u> privileges are to be revoked from all capabilities for the object, the owner can simply make a copy of the object and destroy the original. An even more efficient mechanism to produce the same effect can be provided in the context of the implementation in section 2.2 by simply allowing the owner of an object to change its ID, thereby invalidating all outstanding capabilities [CC 69]. (Of course, the operation must return to the owner a new capability containing the new ID.)

If the owner of an object wishes to revoke individual privileges, a global search is implied, as indicated above. If, however, the owner wishes to revoke these privileges from some but not all of the capabilities for the object, even more fundamental problems arise. The central question is how the owner should specify the set of capabilities on which the revocation is to take effect. In the context of TCS, the only obvious possibility is the specification of a set of domains in which the revocation should occur, either by listing the set, or by listing the complementary set of domains which should remain unaffected. The problem is that in a system providing freely copyable capabilities, the owner of an object is unlikely to have complete knowledge of the propagation of capabilities for that object throughout the system, and is therefore not in a position to provide either type of domain list. Figure 2.3-4 depicts the situation in which A has given capabilities for owned object & to B and C. Subsequently, B and C have passed copies of their capabilities to D and E, respectively. If A now decides to revoke some privileges from B's capability, the revocation should clearly effect D's capability, but not C's or E's. A domain list provided by A to control the revocation would specify either revocation from B, allowing D to escape, or exemption of C, 2011 - EN incorrectly affecting E.

There are other relatively simple situations in which no correct domain list can be prepared, regardless of A's global knowledge of the distribution of capabilities among domains. Figure 2.3-5 depicts such a situation, in which domain D has

47





Figure 2.3-5: Multiple sources of capabilities

received capabilities for X from both B and C. Ideally, revocation of B's privileges should affect the capability which D received from B, but not the one received from C. Such distinctions clearly cannot be expressed in a domain list, and require of A a completely unreasonable amount of knowledge of the internal structure of other domains.

Yet another fundamental problem involves the Authorization of revocation by domains other than the original owner. In Figure 2.3-4, for example, B stands in much the same relationship to D as A does to B, hence it would seem reasonable to allow B to revoke the privileges it granted to D. Since ownership is a normal privilege, A could authorize this by simply including 'ownership' among B's privileges, but this clearly gives B too much power (e.g. the ability to interfere with C and E). Similarly, in Figure 2.3-5, B should be authorized to revoke the privileges of the capability it has passed to D, but not the one D has received from C.

Thus, the privilege of ownership, while sufficient to authorize the total revocation of all capabilities for an object, is insufficient to deal with more general situations.

Indirection: Most of the problems with revocation in capability systems seem to be caused by the propagation of capabilities throughout the system. This suggests that domain A in our example should never give to B a capability for X whose privileges it may subsequently wish to revoke, but should retain the capability and give B a "pointer" to it. The success of this approach is very sensitive to the exact nature of the "pointer."

From domain A's point of view, the most obvious kind of pointer to the capability is simply its address in A's address space, but this address by itself is meaningless to B. To use the address, B needs to specify that it should be interpreted relative to A's address space, an action which clearly requires authorization in the form of a capability for A (or for A's implicit segment) allowing capabilities in A's address space to be exercised, but not fetched or stored. Giving such a capability to B clearly compromises A, however, since B may use it not only in conjunction with the pointer provided by A, but also with any other pointer B may invent. Moreover, this scheme also causes problems for B, since instead of a single capability for X, a capability for A and a pointer must be used. Thus, B effectively receives the absolute address  $< C_{1,*}A >$  where  $A_X$ is the multi-level address of X in A's address space. These problems can be reduced somewhat by the obvious expedient of always passing the simple absolute address <C,d> of A's capability for X, thus limiting A's vulnerability to a single segment, and guaranteeing that the pointer which B must handle will always be a simple displacement. Moreover, if this simple absolute address can itself somehow be squeezed into a single capability, both problems have been solved, since only the single "slot" in A's address space which contains the capability for X is usable by B, who need only keep track of the slot capability, rather than a capability and a pointer. Of course, care must still be taken to allow B to ignore the difference between a slot capability and a capability for the desired object.

51

he are all for the second

Even ignoring the problem of squeezing so much information into a single capability, there are still restrictions on the use of indirection through capability slots. The problem is that such slots can never be reused. For example, suppose that A passes to B a capability for the slot containing one of A's own capabilities for X, as shown in Figure 2.3-6. If A later decides to revoke all of B's privileges to access X by erasing the capability from the slot, B still retains its slot capability. Therefore, A must be very careful never to place another capability in that slot.

One way of attacking the non-reusability problem is to squeeze still more information into the slot capability, namely the ID of X, and to check on each access that this ID matches the one in the slot. This eases the restriction somewhat: a slot may be used any number of times, but only once for any given object. Complete reusability of slots requires the inclusion of a "slot ID" in both the slot capability and the capability in the slot, to be compared on each access. This essentially amounts to re-invention of the unique ID mechanism of the base-level system, and is likely to be very cumbersome, for both user and implementor.

The non-reusability of slots in the indirection scheme is not really a fatal flaw. It simply forces the mechanism to be used in a rather stylized way. For example, domain A, rather than giving B a capability for some location in its own data structures containing a capability for X, must copy the capability for X to some spot which will never be used for anything except indirection via B's slot capability. Actually, A would



Figure 2.3-6: Indirection through a "slot"

undoubtedly have made an extra copy for B's use in any case, so that subsequent revocation of B's privileges would not interfere with A's own accessing of X. Thus, the only real burden on A is the careful allocation of slots so that they will never be reused. One approach would be to set aside one segment of A's address space and allocate slots in it sequentially. A much more attractive, if rather more expensive, scheme is the creation of a tiny new segment to hold each slot. This not only takes advantage of the base-level allocation machinery, but also implies that the displacement which we squeezed into the slot capability is always zero, and hence may be omitted.

Privilege revocation by indirection through such "link" segments is actually a fairly attractive scheme, which we pursue in some detail in the next section. It is conceptually related to both the caretaker and control schemes discussed above. If one thinks of the link segments as domains, in the passive sense, then indirection through such a link domain is much like calling a simple caretaker which merely exercises its capability on demand. (Note, however, that the cost of an actual domain-call has been avoided.) On the other hand, from the point of view of its creator, this passive caretaker is a very well-behaved controlled domain, since there is no possibility of its capability being copied or moved.

## 2.4 Indirection Through Link Segments

Since indirection through link segments created especially

for that purpose seems to provide many desirable features for revocation, we now pursue this approach somewhat more vigorously. The discussion is still in terms of TCS, in the sense that we attempt to minimize modifications to the base-level system and construct the revocation machinery "on top of" that system. Although we will later argue that a fairly complex revocation facility should instead be included in the base-level system, it is useful to explore this higher level implementation as a first step.

As mentioned during the discussion of ownership, it is desirable for any possessor of a capability to be able to distribute copies of it while retaining the power to revoke the privileges thus conferred. Thus, if access privileges pass through the hands of several distributors, the corresponding link segments form a chain. Capabilities accessing via that chain are subject form a chain. Capabilities accessing via that chain are subject a revocation by any of the distributors. Any possessor of such a capability may extend the chain by creating a link segment and storing the capability in it. Retaining a powerful capability for

the link segment allows later reduction of the privileges in the capability stored there. If and when all privileges are to be revoked, the link segment can be destroyed.

The second by getting a and getting

Thus far, we have made no changes at all to the TCS base-

level capability mechanism, but neither have we provided any way on a subscription scheme state and side (1) bor

for the indirection chains to be used to access the target object.

This will require a fairly simple modification of the base-level

system, but before describing that modification, it is instructive closes of the subscription of the subsc

to observe precisely what goes wrong in attempting to do without it.

In terms of our standard example of A giving B privileges

A. J.

NUMBER OF STREET, STREE

(美国新教会会社会经济的)201

North Carling Contraction of the second s

to access X, we find that A, in Figure 2.4-I, having created link segment  $S_L$  and stored its capability  $C_X$  for X there, must now give to B a capability  $C_L$  for  $S_L$ . Clearly, B's capability  $C_L$  must not allow B to tamper with the capability in  $S_L$ , but only to use it as a component of a multi-level address for X. (For example, if X is a segment, B's address for its 5th word, given that  $C_L$  is located at location 3 of B's implicit segment  $S_T$ , is

 $3|0|5 \equiv \langle (C_{T},3),0 \rangle, 5 \rangle \equiv \langle (C_{T},0),5 \rangle \equiv \langle C_{T},5 \rangle$ .)

There are four interdependent problems with this attempt to implement link segments on an unmodified capability system:

- 1) <u>Non-transparency</u>: A domain accessing an object must know how many links are present in the chain leading from its capability to the object (i.e. how many 0's to insert in its multi-level address, as in "3|0|5" above).
- Ambiguity: A link in the chain is indistinguishable from a target object which happens to be a segment containing a capability in location 0.
- <u>Subvertability</u>: This is really implied by problems (1) and (2); if the accessing domain accidentally or maliciously specifies a multi-level address which is too short, it can obtain a copy of a capability stored in the chain, thus circumventing subsequent revocation.
  <u>Loss of selective adjustment in long chains</u>: Only the last link in the chain contains a capability whose



Figures 2.4-1: Example of indirection through a "link" segment

privileges apply to the target object. Each earlier link contains a capability whose privileges apply to the next link in the chain. The only revocation allowed by such a link is total revocation by breaking the chain. All of these difficulties are avoided by a simple modification to the base-level system, which introduces a new operation on capabilities, and changes the behavior of the base-level system slightly when a capability is encountered to which this operation has been applied.

The new operation allows a capability of type 'segment' to be converted into a capability of type 'indirect' in which all privileges are 'on.' (As we shall see later, this is just a specific instance of a more general mechanism useful for type extension.) The intention is that such indirect capabilities for link segments should be handed out to domains which are being given revocable privileges. For example, in Figure 2.4-1, the capability  $C_L$ which A gives to B must be of type 'indirect,' although A's own capability for  $S_L$  is of type 'segment.'

Whenever an operation which expects a capability for some object encounters instead a capability of type 'indirect,' the indirect capability is <u>followed</u>; that is, it is replaced by a copy of the capability in (location 0 of) the segment to which it points, with any privileges deleted which did not also occur in the original indirect capability. This step is iterated, as necessary, until the resultant capability is not of type 'indirect,' at which point the operation proceeds as usual.

Thus, each time an object is accessed via a chain of link

segments, that chain is automatically followed to the target object

unambiguously indicated by the first non-indirect capability Lovel usbagoiges on bod Anti

encountered. The resultant capability is exercised, but is not Distribution to the receiping deviation of nor local of

otherwise available to the accessing domain, hence the chain cannot

be circumvented. The privileges conferred are the intersection of as to positive as any tarts to livel at mighted and to contract (sh

those found during the entire scan of the chain, thus allowing remething to the book and some shirt long , t sate an

independent revocation by each intermediary domain controlling a joy algencers, a such passive activitiant singularity

a link in the chain. In other words, problems (1) through (4) prime quilling the heiter class of a standard of a capability seens above have been avoided.

g to prove the of the set of the

It is important to note that an indirect capability is is paint of astandom bestron out that guiltent out or

followed only when it is used to access its target object; follown the sense that the basic action of discribility a capability

ing is not performed when the capability itself is manipulated the provided by a particular non-atomic sequence of particular

(e.g. by the copy or reduce operations). requisipation bot and redif . antisytop should be gained made for redicer.

The indirection feature being described is fundamentally a) It is inconvenient for the warrant

different, not only in design, but in intention, from the multi-

level addressing feature of TCS. In some systems, such addressing a non-meaningful state.

has also been referred to as "capability indirection." A system the receiption in the easily determined with respect of

in which both of these features were desired would require two library workairs to persona the addition require the maintenant separate mechanisms.

way sivers of the si provide insidery said as a maintain the

Distribution of revocable capabilities using this scheme patere to problem we ted belowers tot , asoger? The means involves five steps:

and too anyote countered and the togets gainsoftee as counter to Creation of a link segment. 1.

appropriate object capability, but ree indirect cambility

Conversion of a capability for that segment into an 2. and a method of the is and and we be will be at a start of the start of the start of the second second

1997 - **1**997 - 1997 - 1997

indirect capability. Copying of the distributor's own powerful capability 3.

Invo el un des nerves in menera level-pase sei nigent saalore for the object into the link.

มีว่าเห็น แต่ระดอก การแป้ และควารเรื่อมโซส สุขภัณฑ์รัฐ **รูป เริ่มปัวจะ**ได้ ๆ สัญหาสัญหาสัญหาสัญหาสัญหา

tor han each chart is and have the second address that we be

4. Reduction of the privileges of the capability in the link to an appropriate level.

5. Distribution to the receiving domain(s) of copies of

the indirect capability produced in step 2. Any later reduction in level of trust can be enforced by re-executing step 4, specifying some reduced set of privileges.

Although this indirection scheme does a reasonable job of capturing the notion that a distributor of a capability should retain the power to revoke the privileges it confers, it gives one the feeling that the desired mechanism is being "simulated," in the sense that the basic action of distributing a capability is provided by a particular non-atomic sequence of operations, rather than being an atomic operation. This has two consequences:

- a) It is inconvenient for the user.
- b) It may allow other sequences of operations to produce a non-meaningful state.

医后生 化气温度 的复数过去分子 The former problem can be easily dealt with by providing a simple a she a she has she she she library procedure to perform the actions required for capability ารกละรับสล้อยไว้รับเป็ distribution. The latter problem, however, is not so easily discleans locally our and her containing posed of. Suppose, for example, that by accident or design, a 马拉拉法事 医外子宫 "马马尔"的话"(1) domain, in performing step 3 of the procedure, stores not the in saiter appropriate object capability, but the indirect capability created A TO MOLECSION in step 2. This is just one way in which circular indirection triefsner fortesse chains can be created. Such chains, when followed, will cause an endless loop in the base-level system. Of course, one could deal with such a situation by placing an arbitrary limit on the length of an indirection chain to be followed before it is abandoned and

Row Carpenser - Artistan

1.

an error is signalled, but this is rather ad hoc and inelegant. An atomic operation producing only well formed chains would be much more attractive.

Another problem with this scheme is its relative inefficiency. . . . It is a series of the second of the second For one thing, it would generate large numbers of small segments. and the minist of the second construction we description of and build have to all This could be extremely costly in terms of both space and time, 1997年(1998年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年))(1997年) especially in a system using block-oriented rotating magnetic the lease was a detailed providing drawal and call with a the top storage and a corresponding paged primary memory. For another 12. 法公司法律保证 · 经公司 是《公共》》,为2017年(13.1977年 是19.1997年(克雷·Barrier 10.4977) thing, the scheme requires the following of a chain of links each . Bernyak an a water dy an 11 an raginak yestere time an indirect capability is exercised. This overhead could al in the second field of the second s prove prohibitive, particularly in the case of indirect access to , whether a contract the stand and the for segments. Moreover, any mechanism attempting to capture a compureactor in a closer and this out havel-sund which not self tation's set of recently used chains and retain them in fast hardwhere the start the second of the contract of a start of the of the bar ware would be complicated by the fact that every store instruction aaro algust – easte yndt sja lligerne undt **ieval (es**ist) would have to be regarded as potentially invalidating this "lookal d. . soler las gaugans . adende. 6900 a plida y lageter back" information by overwriting a link in some chain. and another the state of the state of the set of the state of the stat

By comparison, if equivalent revocation features were built into the base-level system, they would probably be easier to use, harder to misuse, and more amenable to optimization. This approach is explored in detail in Chester 2

(胡濤等)(177)

is explored in detail in Chapter 3.

## 2.5 Type Extension

The definition of a large complex system as a sequence of "layers" has been found to be a valuable technique, aiding all stages of design, implementation, testing, and documentation [Di 68b, Pa 72, La 69]. In an object-oriented system, this implies

y shari - conord indi a shire sharta ki**karê nama wanê wî le**r kwana

1111 · 1111 资本资料资源 人名 《网络教教教书 建新日本

2 BER CARLESS CARSESSED FOR THE CONSTRANT

that not all of the various types of objects provided will be imple-小孩 医马马勒氏的 人名德格达 mented, or even known about, by the base-level system. On the 1992 - 20 3 5 5 5 0 3 4 - 1 - 1 other hand, it would be most inconvenient if the naming and pro-Ny amidoran'i Andrea tection machinery provided by the base~level system (i.e. capabil-204 22 - **8**8193 ities) had to be reinvented by each new layer of the system; this CHARLES STR. BALLER would not only raise serious problems for the implementation, but 1398 I. I.L. would also force the users to interface with several parallel estreally is track a bar mechanisms for storing privileges, passing privileges to other 5 5400.00 C domains, and so on. It is therefore very desirable for the baseen vale la case program en level capability machinery to provide capabilities for objects and the second of which the base-level system has no knowledge.

్రవర్ణ భాజిల్ల జన్నియితోం The various base-level facilities involving capabilities can were a subgrad has bas a friend and be divided into two categories. In the first category are the - WE HAR LARSE THE PERSON OF A WAR I WE facilities involving capabilities themselves: their creation, ar cha she dhe berkitar a' ar ach annaich an an a integrity while stored, copying, erasure, and so on. In the second and the second and the second field of the are the facilities for manipulating base-level objects named by en i syligige i te di nagi tarrieto. capabilities: fetching from a segment or calling a domain, for · 1992日前一 美华之间集合进行路径下的人 example. It is the facilities in the first category which can and er en lentres arrente leite l'addatt in i de la dat should be provided for higher-level objects unknown to the basehanda an an thair she suit far the fight level system.

As indicated in section 2.1, a capability provided by TCS contains the <u>type</u> of its corresponding object. The division of the set of all objects into types is a well known and intuitive idea (although, as pointed out by Morris [Mo 72], the difference between the type of an object and the privileges allowing access to it is somewhat indistinct). The set of objects provided by the base-level system falls into some small fixed number of types. The question

حادثة ومناقبته والمراجع

is: what type of capability is used to name a higher-level ("extended") object? Various answers have been proposed, four of which we will explore.

Approach 1: Representation capabilities. Any given layer of the system runs in an environment provided by the lower layers, hence any object it defines must be represented in terms of lower level objects. We will assume that the representation of each extended object is a single lower level object, since that single object can be a segment containing capabilities for any other objects which are necessary. Thus the most obvious candidate for the capability for an extended object is simply a capability for the representing object. A possessor of that capability could call the layer implementing that extended type to request some operation, and pass the capability to indicate the extended object to which the operation should be applied. Having been passed this capability, the domain implementing the extended operation would automatically have access to the representation of the object.

There are at least three problems with this approach. The first and most important concerns the selection of an appropriate set of privileges to appear in the capability. The difficulty is that the domain implementing the extended object requires essentially complete power to manipulate the representation, while wishing to deny such power to the using domain(s) in order to prevent tampering with the representation. If the same capability is used by both, this is clearly not possible. Hence, the implementing domain, having upon request, created the representation of a new extended object, and thus obtained a fully privileged

63

an a she she had the same state and

anna a tarrainn ann an tarrainn an tar

capability for that representation, must appropriately weaken that capability before returning it to the calling user domain. However, in order to guarantee its own future access to the representation, the implementing domain must do one of two things. Either it must save a copy of the original fully privileged capability for later use, or it must make arrangements allowing it to convert the weaker capability back into the fully privileged one when it later receives it as a parameter to some operation on the extended object.

The first method obliges the implementing domain to maintain a global table containing privileged capabilities for all existing extended objects which its layer has created, and to locate the corresponding entry whenever it receives a weak user capability. This method is reasonable, if somewhat clumsy.

The second method requires some facility similar to Jones' "amplication" [Jo 73], allowing the implementing domain to add specified privileges to capabilities of the type of the representing object. Clearly, the power to amplify capabilities of a given type is a very dangerous power, and must be tightly controlled, since it can completely subvert the inter-user protection of objects of that type if misused. While this is an incomplete subversion of the objects in question, in the sense that they still follow the semantic rules which define their type, it must be regarded as a failure of the corresponding layer, since the correct functioning of a layer includes the protection of its users from each other. Thus, the authorization of amplication must be the responsibility of the layer implementing the type whose capabilities are being amplified. One of the main criteria of layering, however,
is that a given layer should have no knowledge of higher layers. Thus, it is not possible for a layer to distinguish between "legitimate" higher layers which need amplification, and untrustworthy domains which would use amplification to gain undesired access to other domains' objects. We thus conclude that privilege amplification by itself is insufficient to solve the problem of assigning appropriate privileges to the using and implementing domains of an extended object, given that the same type of capability is used by both domains. (In conjunction with another complementary mechanism ("constituent rights" [Jo 73]), however, amplification can provide a very powerful type extension facility which is equivalent to one which we will describe later.)

The second problem with the representation-capability approach involves the control of access to the extended object, as opposed to its representation. Privileges are needed in each capability to specify which of the operations on the extended type are authorrized to possessors of that capability. This certainly cannot be done by assigning new meanings to the existing privileges, since granting the use of some operation on the extended object would then imply granting some unrelated access to the representation. Hence, multiple sets of privileges are needed. On the one hand, this tends to make capabilities undesirably large. On the other hand, the number of sets of privileges provided places a fixed upper bound on the number of times a base level type can be extended. This situation is especially frustrating since in most capabilities, only one of the sets of privileges will be non-empty.

The third problem with the representation-capability approach

65

is the difficulty of determining, given some capability, the type of the corresponding object. This is caused by the "unofficial" status of extended types in this approach. A given base-level 1.1 object may have been extended one or more times, but the type fields of all capabilities for it still contain its base-level type. The only indication that the capability is of a given extended type is the presence of a matching fully privileged capability in the previously mentioned table kent by the domain implementing that extended type. Thus, one is not able to ask of a given capability "what is its type?" but only "is it of type T?" と100 お 会長 for some list of types T. This is a clumsy and costly substitute.

1.1.12 1 1.

lotes Luola Approach 2: Domain capabilities. This approach is, in some sense, a variant of the previous approach, in which the represengacob int tation of each extended object is a domain. A using domain has only one privilege in its capability for this representation domain: ったる 出れ かつもかみやり the privilege of calling it. To perform an extended operation, the user performs such a call, indicating only the operation to be performed; the object to which the operation applies is implicit in the identity of the called domain. Actually, this approach untine: falls outside the framework of our discussion, since it requires independent domains callable by any process (at least if extended 1. 18 objects are to be shared). It deserves mention, however, since it has been used in at least two systems [En 72, Fa 68], and because it attacks the three problems of the representationcapability approach, with somewhat mixed results.

The first problem, that of easily allowing only the impleplementing domain full access to the object's representation, is

bypassed, since each object has, in effect, its own copy of that domain, which can retain a privileged capability for the rest of an the second the representation in some convenient location in its address ed and an in a second as addressed by building and space.

the set was a first of the

2012/19/2019 The second problem, that of controlling access to the extended and the second second second the second object, is solved by embedding in the domain information about the the contraction description of the 1.2 mil 1 operations it is willing to perform. Thus, privileges for extended 小小小小 医脑外关系小脑的下方 的复数推广 化表 出现的人 ng ni kashgi na nac objects are represented and controlled differently for base-level a search the child of the state of the second and extended objects; whenever a less privileged capability for 1. 1. Anno - Star Stranger - Star an extended object is desired, a copy of the domain can be made, 医鼻后 医乳肉白白白 化氯化化 化二乙烯化化 网络 which is then ordered never to perform the operations being denied and the second state and a second state to receivers of the less privileged capabilities. This is not as the and state and a reduce a loss of parts expensive a solution as it might appear, for two reasons. First, The section is a section of the sect the various copies of the domain representing a given extended a sa mayon na maring y ha har san ana a object can retain in their implicit segments the information spean shuking ing tang an shiri ya sa 3.285.22 cifying the operations they are willing to perform, and can thus the second and a second second the share all the other identical components of their address spaces. Second, the capabilities for a given object exhibit a strong ten-1. 集合:A.文化了数据上,或任你的变得的,这种数个方式X。 dency to fall into a small number of subsets, each containing capaan internet and the second and an bilities with identical privileges (a tendency which we shall to strange begins of stal exploit later). Thus, the number of copies of the domain repre-Hand Stand Chan that an include senting a given object tends to be much smaller than the number of capabilities for the object.

A LEVE VERME The third problem, that of determining the type of a given RELATED THE RELATION TO MARKET TO MARKET AND THE REPORT object, is handled in an interesting if somewhat clumsy way. 医二甲基磺胺 國家 医血管神经囊炎 医白垩白 建物合 - estas j Clearly, examination of the capability will always indicate the the line street is the set type to be 'domain.' One can establish a uniform convention, 

however, for associating some arbitrarily chosen unique capability with each extended type, and storing a copy of that capability in some standardized location in each domain (e.g. location 0 of its implicit segment) representing an object of that type. If users are allowed to examine that location, they can then reliably determine the type of each extended object. The main objection to this scheme is that base-level types and extended types are represented differently, which disallows any uniform type-checking mechanism.

There are some other problems peculiar to the domain-capability scheme. Two difficulties arise from the fact that the domains implementing the extended type are associated with the objects of that type, rather than with the accessing processes. One reason for wanting to associate a domain with each process as the "representative" of a given layer is that the local storage of the domain provides a natural repository for information describing the status of that process from the point of view of that layer. This "own" storage is not provided by a scheme which associates domains with extended objects instead of processes [Fa 74]. Some systems have made heavy use of such own storage (e.g. CAL-TSS, Multics); it is not clear to what extent this is intrinsically necessary.

Another minor difficulty with the domain-capability approach is its implicit assumption that all operations on extended objects are monadic. While this is undoubtedly the most common case, examples abound of useful operations which apply to two or more objects ("file-to-file copy"), to some large implicitly defined set of objects ("close all open files") or even to no object at all ("create a file"). Forcing such operations into the mold of a

68

and the second statement of the second s

م بالعظيم **م**حد زين الحديث الكريم من م

call on a particular object is not only artificial for the user, but can be somewhat inconvenient for the implementor.

Approach 3: Sealed-data capabilities. This approach is motivated by the following observation about the use of representation capabilities in Approach 1: If the using domains are not allowed direct access to the representation of an extended object, and if the implementing domain always replaces the user's weak capability with the corresponding strong one saved in its own table, then the user's weak capability is never actually used to access the representation. This suggests the possibility of changing the type field in the user's capability to contain, not the type of the representation, but some new value associated with the type of the extended object. There are two distinct advantages to this change. 1.5.5 65761 BORLES 6 On the one hand, it provides an easily visible and unforgeable (given mechanisms to be described shortly) indication of the type of the extended object. On the other hand, it renders the capability useless for directly accessing the representation, thus eliminating the need for a separate set of privileges to control such access, as was required in the representation-capability 1.作业这位744

approach.

1. 1. 1. 1. 1.

The second s

From the implementing domain's viewpoint, the creation of a new extended object using this approach could be done by:

- 1) creating a representation of the object
- 2) saving a fully privileged capability for the representa
  - tion in a hash table keyed on IDs
  - 3) constructing a new capability containing the extended
    - type, full privileges, and the ID of the representation,

REFERRED REPORTED

and returning it to the caller.

When called to perform some operation, the implementing domain can examine the passed capability:

- checking the type to verify that the object is one that it implements
- 2) checking the privileges to verify that the requested operation is authorized
- 3) locating the representation capability in its table and performing the operation on the representation

Clearly, the creation of capabilities for extended objects must be carefully controlled, since a forged capability could deceive not only the users, but also the implementing domain. The creation of capabilities of a given type can itself be authorized by a capability. When this capability and an arbitrary datum are presented to an appropriate new base-level operation, a new capability is returned with the authorized type, all privileges 'on,' and the datum as its unique ID. (As suggested above, this might be the ID of the representation, but could be any value desired by the implementing domain.) Section 2.6 will discuss how such authorizations to create new capabilities can themselves be created and distributed.

The sealed-data approach as described is a quite acceptable type extension mechanism, and has in fact been used in at least one actual system [St 73]. It places each higher layer in much the same position as the base-level system; a capability is regarded as holding an ID sealed in a tamperproof box, which guarantees that the name presented by a user is in fact a valid name given

and the second second

him by that layer. Furthermore, it allows this without forcing re-invention of the sealing mechanism in each new layer. It does, however, require that each new layer implement its own table for converting an ID into a capability for the representation of the corresponding object; this is a partial duplication of the function of the base-level "map" of section 2.2. It is desirable to avoid re-invention of the map, as well as of the capabilities themselves, an advantage possessed by our fourth approach to type extension.

Approach 4: Sealed capabilities. The need for each layer to maintain a table mapping extended object capabilities into representation capabilities can be eliminated if the system simply allows each extended capability to <u>contain</u> the corresponding representation capability. The extended capability thus becomes a tamperproof box holding another capability! On the surface, this makes it appear inevitable for capabilities to grow larger and larger as objects are extended repeatedly, a problem already discussed in connection with our first approach to type extension. A carefully designed implementation, however, can avoid this phenomenon, allowing unlimited extension with fixed size capabilities, as we shall see in section 2.7, which discusses the sealedcapability approach in more detail. First, however, we digress briefly to examine some more general questions about type extension.

2.6 Hierarchies of Objects and Types

In a non-extendible system, only a small fixed number of predefined types are provided, hence types can be identified by

small integers. In an extendible system, a much larger set of types is needed. Two conflicting considerations influence the choice of the size of this set. On the one hand, it is desirable to minimize the size of type identifiers, since these appear in capabilities, where compactness is a great virtue. On the other hand, it is desirable to maximize the total number of types available, to insure that the supply will never be exhausted, especially since type identifiers, like object IDs', can never be reused.

Emphasizing the first consideration results in a system in which the number of types, while much larger than the number which would ever be legitimately used, is still fairly modest (e.g. thousands or millions of types) [St 73]. This leaves open the possibility of a malicious program using up all available types within a few minutes of determined computing. Types in such a system must therefore be viewed as a finite resource, and must be allocated as such. This is possible, but somewhat inconvenient.

Emphasizing the provision of an inexhaustible supply of types results in a system design in which the space of type identifiers, like the space of object IDs, is effectively infinite (i.e. too large to be exhausted during the lifetime of the system). By combining these two infinite name spaces, the HYDRA system [Wu 74, Jo 73] provides an elegant conceptual framework in which types are themselves objects. This is illustrated in Figure 2.6-1, which depicts the set of all objects as forming a three-level tree. For purposes of this figure, only two attributes of each object are of interest. One is its ID. The other is its type, which is



Figure 2.6-1: Three-level object hierarchy

 $V_{i,j} = \{f_i\}_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$ 

and the state of the second state of

and the state of the state of the second

73

Segura and a fair

simply the ID of some other object.\* Indisting that the other object so identified be of type 'type,' and providing a special root-object with ID 'type' (which is also of type 'type') forces all objects (except the root) to occupy either the second or third level of the tree. The second level contains the types, while the third level contains the non-type objects.

Creation of objects in such a scheme can be described conceptually as a single operation:

# C<sub>obi</sub> + create\_object (C<sub>type</sub>)

where the new object will be a type if  $C_{type}$  is a capability naming the root object, and a normal object if  $C_{type}$  is a capability naming a second level object. If  $C_{type}$  names a third level object, an error is signalled. In practice, of course, such a unified base-level create\_object operation cannot replace the specific object-creation operations for the various extended types, since only the corresponding layer has both the authority and the knewledge needed to create and initialize the various components of the representation of a given type of extended object.

The practical disadvantage of the viewpoint just described is the large size of type IDs. Nevertheless, we adopt the HYDRA view of types as being objects. In Chapter 3, we describe a scheme which manages to adopt this point of view, and yet provides an extremely compact representation for capabilities.

There is a second kind of hierarchy among the types in an Unique IDs, which are simply long integers, are shown as symbols in Figure 2.6-1 for clarity.

extendible system, which has been described by Morris [Mo 72]. This second hierarchy involves only the types, rather than all the objects, and attempts to characterize the layered nature of the system. Figure 2.6-2 illustrates a simple example, in which segments are assumed to be predefined, and various plausible extended types are shown, each indicating the type of its implementation. This assumes that all objects of a given extended type have the same type of representation, which does not seem unreasonable. One can find examples, however, of situations in which differing characteristics of objects of the same extended type might make different types of representations desirable. In Figure 2.6-2, for example, one might wish to allow long documents composed of a collection of text files, which, according to our conventions, would be represented by a segment containing several text file capabilities. As another example, one might wish to represent a customer list as a sorted file or as a linked list, depending on the frequency of insertions and deletions expected. In the general case then, the types form not a simple tree, but a directed graph without cycles. The latter property expresses the partial order induced on types by the layered structure of the system. Note that for any given extended object, there is only one representing object, hence for a given representing object, the extended objects it represents can form at most a tree. (Of course, in any realistic situation, this tree is only a linear chain.)



Figure 2.6-2: A type tree

### 2.7 Type Extension Using Sealed Capabilities

We now return to the last of our four approaches to the naming of extended objects, that using "sealed capabilities." As in the sealed-data approach, the manufacture of extended capabilities must be carefully controlled to prevent forgery. Given the view that types are objects, the appropriate authorization to manufacture a capability of a given type is a capability of that type. A layer can obtain a new type T by executing

C<sub>T</sub> + create\_type ( ) .

Subsequently, it can seal any capability C by executing

$$C_s \leftarrow seal (C, C_T)$$

1. States in 1.

as illustrated in Figure 2.7-1. C will have type T, all privileges on, and a new unique ID assigned by the system. Later, C can be recovered by executing

$$C \leftarrow unseal (C_s, C_T)$$

Note that  $C_T$  must be presented to authorize unsealing, thus preventing any random possessor of  $C_s$  from obtaining the capability C which is scaled inside.

The implementation of capability sealing as just described requires a fair amount of machinery, such as that to be described in Chapter 3. However, a slightly restricted version of capability sealing can be added to TCS in a surprisingly simple way. In the description below, we assume that a layer wishes to implement



Figure 2.7-1: Sealing a capability

extended objects of type  $T_x$  whose representations are of type  $T_r$ . The creation of type  $T_x$  is performed by the operation:

C<sub>T</sub> + create\_type (T<sub>r</sub>,P<sub>r</sub>) .

Note that the type of the representation  $(T_{r})$  must be specified. This is one of the restrictions necessary for the implementation described below, and forces the set of types to form a tree, as discussed in the previous section. Also, a set of privileges  $(P_{r})$ must be specified, whose significance will be explained below. The resulting capability for the new type  $(C_{r})$  allows the creation of new capabilities of type  $T_{r}$ , containing representation capabilities of type  $T_{r}$  sealed inside.

The creation of an extended object involves the creation of its representation (which results in a capability  $C_r$ ), followed by the creation of a capability  $C_x$  for the extended object, using the operation:

of the second second second second second second second

This produces a sealed capability  $G_x$ . The second restriction in the echeme is the requirement that  $G_y$  contain at least the privileges in  $P_r$ . (In practice, this is no problem, since sealing is generally preceded by the creation of the representation, which produces a fully privileged capability:  $G_{r,r}$ )

Later, whenever the implementing domain receives as a parameter a capability  $C_x$  of the new type, it can recover the sealed capability  $C_y$  using the operation:

nange van de menseeren van de van de verde de verde de staat de staat de staat de staat de staat de staat de s

an an an the state of the state of the

12 States 2

Note that the recovered capability  $C_r$  has exactly the privileges  $P_r$ , which cannot be greater than the privileges in the capability originally sealed. Thus, the layer which implements the representing type need not trust the layer implementing the extension, since the latter can only recover privileges which it had previously.

The scheme just described can be implemented by representing istrand anothere addition 1997 - C. 1944 - S. 19 the extended type as shown in Figure 2.7-2. The implementation of sealing now consists of merely changing the type field of C\_ aradaquu anadaanin from T to T and turning on all privilages to produce C, the second **ide** and the local second while unsealing simply changes it back and sets the privileges to Sec. Ballach Pr, thus recreating C again. Note that C will thus contain the same object ID as did C, rather than a new ID provided by 10 ELECTIONS the system. In practice this is not a serious problem. 的复数形象 计常时代表 的复数

This implementation clearly allows a given object to be extended one or more times, and still be represented by a standard-sized capability. Variations on this scheme which depend on short type IDs are described by Sturgis [St 73] and Lindsay [Li 73]. Another related scheme is the "constituent rights" approach discussed by Jones [Jo 73], which is essentially equivalent to swilling a segment containing asveral capabilities. Chapter 3 will describe a scheme which ekiminates the restrictions described above, allowing arbitrary sealing of capabilities.

and a second frequencies and the second s

化乙二十四烯过去 编辑编制 "这个情况我们不知

and the state of the second design of the second second second second second second second second second second

80

 $C_r + unseal (C_r, C_r)$ 

- Antonia and Antonia and Antonia

A State Providences



Figure 2.7-2: Representation of a type

## 2.8 Goals for a New Capability System

This chapter has attempted to set the stage for the proposed capability mechanism of Chapter 3 by sketching a typical capability system, exploring the problems of revocation and type extension in the context of that system, and discussing various relatively minor modifications to such a system attempting to solve those problems. In disucssing these modifications separately, examining both their strengths and their weaknesses, a number of desirable properties have been noted. These are listed below, and are adopted as the goals to be met by the design proposed in Chapter 3.

#### Goals

- 1) Revocation should take effect immediately.
- It should be possible to revoke the various privileges in a capability independently.
- 3) It should be possible to selectively revoke the privileges of a subset of the capabilities for an object, and this should require no global knowledge of capability propagation.
- 4) Any distributor of a capability (i.e. not just the "owner" of the object) should be able to revoke its privileges.
- 5) The users of capabilities should not need to distinguish between revocable and non-revocable capabilities.
- 6) The cost of revocability should not be excessive.
- The mechanisms of revocation and type extension should interact correctly.

# Chapter 3

## A New Capability System

#### 3.1 A New Capability System

The goal of this chapter is the description of a new capability system (called NCS for short) which meets all of the goals listed at the end of Chapter 2. This requires a fairly substantial departure from the TCS system of Chapter 2. After discussing two abstractions of the "link segment" scheme of Chapter 2, we adopt the family tree model to describe the revocation behavior of capabilities. The mechanism of generalized sealing is then proposed, to provide both revocation and type extension, and the practicality of implementing the scheme is argued in some detail.

#### 3.2 Design Considerations for Revocation

In the design of the NCS capability scheme presented in this chapter, we wish to retain as many as possible of the advantages of the indirection scheme of Chapter 2, while evolving its problems. There are at least two approaches which can be taken in attempting to capture the essence of the indirection scheme in a base-level construct, as depicted in Figure 3:2-1a. On the one hand, as in Figure 3.2-1b, one can regard  $G_a$  as being merely a part of the mapping from  $C_b$  to the object. and  $C_r$  as being a special revoker capability which allows that mapping to be broken. On the other hand, as in Figure 3.2-1c, one can regard both  $C_a$ and  $C_b$  as being capabilities for the object, with  $C_b$  being somehow dependent on  $C_a$  in the sense that revoking  $C_a$ 

Hallow Harry Provident Contraction



(a) Indirection scheme







Figure 3.2-1

automatically revokes  $C_h$  as well.

Taking the former point of view results in a scheme in which the mapping from a capability to an object is itself viewed as being essentially like an object, since one can have a capability for it and thus be authorized to manipulate it. To allow individual privileges to be revoked independently, one must define the mapping as containing, or at least limiting, the privileges of the capability. The establishing of one's future power to revoke a capability should be an atomic operation, as discussed in Section 2.4. For example, the situation in Figure 3.2-lb can be produced by executing

 $C_r \leftarrow revoker (C_b)$ .

Subsequently, the possessor of  $C_r$  can revoke the privileges in  $C_b$  by executing

revoke (C<sub>r</sub>,P) .

In its effect on  $C_{\rm b}$ , this is equivalent to the TCS operation

reduce (C<sub>b</sub>,P)

The difference lies in the fact that, unlike reduction, revocation also takes effect in any and all copies of  $C_b$  which may exist. The interaction of revocation with copying is clarified in Figure 3.2-2, which shows the situation resulting from executing



Figure 3.2-2: Interactions of copying and revoker capabilities

This kind of interaction causes subsequent revocation of  $C_y$  to affect  $C_x$  but not  $C_z$ , which is clearly the desired behavior.

C<sub>r</sub> + revoker (C<sub>y</sub>)

More complicated situations include "subletting," as shown in Figure 3.2-3, in which both the original owner (holding  $C_0$ ) and an intermediate distributor (holding  $C_d$ ) retain the power of revocation over the user (holding  $C_u$ ), and "bill collecting," as shown in Figure 3.2-4, in which the ability to revoke the access of the user (holding  $C_u$ ) is delegated to a "collection agency" domain, with the owner (holding  $C_0$ ) retaining the option of later disabling the collection agency if the contract with the user is renegotiated. Note that the latter example takes advantage of the fact that revocability, being authorized by a capability, is itself thus revocable.

The revoker-capability approach just described has a good deal to recommend it, and has in fact been explored in some detail in a system design project at Stanford Research Institute [Neu 74]. However, we pursue here the dependent-capability approach instead. Investigation of the two approaches reveals the following advantages of this choice:

 a) It avoids the introduction of special capabilities authorizing revocation, thus simplifying matters somewhat (although a certain amount of complication is unavoidable, as we shall see shortly).

 $C_v + C_z$ 

 $C_x + C_y$ 



Figure 3.2-3: Subletting using revoker capabilities



Figure 3.2-4: Bill-collecting using revoker capabilities

- b) It avoids treating the capability-to-object mapping as a manipulable object, which significantly reduces implementation costs, but sacrifices the ability to make revocability itself revocable.
- c) It can be cast in terms of a mechanism (to be described in Section 3.4) which unifies the notions of revocation and type extension.

It must be admitted that the choice is not entirely clear-cut; in particular, the opposite conclusion might be reached in a context in which revocable revocability was considered important.

One motivation for the notion of dependent capabilities is the observation that a weakened copy of a particular capability can arrive in the possession a domain as a result of either of the following sequences of actions:

- a) The privileges in the original capability are reduced to the desired set, and then a copy is passed to the receiving domain.
- b) A copy is passed to the receiving domain, and then the extra privileges are revoked from the original.

The essence of sequence (b) is that the granting domain "has second thoughts" and wishes it had used sequence (a) instead. This suggests defining the revoke operation by simply changing the reduce operation to be commutative with copying, in the sense that

revoke  $(C_a, P)$ ;  $C_b + C_a$ 

and

en si milen je generi dedatar spilit je referite taktopistali postali spir

 $C_b + C_a$ ; revoke  $(C_a, P)$ 

89

e la construction de la constructio

produce the same net effect. Of course, revocation cannot be expected to undo any intervening exercise of the affected capabilities hence this commutativity applies only to the state of the protection structures, rather than to the state of the objects being protected. Nevertheless, it is an attractive way of describing the effect of revocation.

Exactly how the revoke operation manages to find all outstanding copies of the capability being revoked is, of course, the central implementation question concerning this scheme. At this level of discussion, however, we simply imagine that a global search is done to locate and revoke the appropriate capabilities.

Given that we require commutativity of copying and revocation there are several possible schemes, corresponding to different assignments of dependency among the various capabilities existing for a given object. Clearly, the commutativity requirement constrains the choice to assignments in which the dependency set of any given capability includes all other capabilities which have been derived from it through one or more levels of copying. We examine three schemes, corresponding to three such assignments.

<u>Scheme 1</u>: The simplest scheme considers all capabilities for a given object to be interdependent, so that revoking privileges from any of the capabilities affects them all. This approach is clearly unsatisfactory in general, for two reasons:

- All capabilities for a given object are forced to contain the same set of privileges.
- b) Any domain possessing a privilege can revoke it from all other domains.

Nevertheless, this approach has one virtue which makes it worth mentioning: it is possible to copy a capability and have the copy retain the revocation powers of the original. This is desirable, for example, when a domain simply wishes to move a capability within its address space.

<u>Scheme 2</u>: A more appealing scheme considers the capabilities for a given object as forming a "family tree" generated by the copy operation as follows:

- a) The initial capability (produced at object creation time) occupies the root node of the tree.
- b) Whenever an existing capability is copied, the copy occupies a new son node of the node containing the capability being copied.

A typical family tree is shown in Figure 3.2-5. By defining a capability to be dependent on each of its ancestors in the family tree, we maintain at all times the condition that no capability can have any privilege not possessed by all of its ancestors. Thus, revocation affects entire subtrees of the family tree.

This tree-structured dependency solves the two problems encountered with version 1 above, since it allows different capabilities to contain different sets of privileges, and strictly circumscribes the effect of revoking privileges from any given capability. Thus domain A may pass capabilities to domains B and C, such that

a) B and C have different privileges from each other, and from A,

b) A may revoke the privileges of B and C independently,

91

and the second secon

and the contract of the second se



Figure 3.2-5: A typical family tree of capabilities

and c) B and C may not interfere with each other, nor with

A, by revoking the privileges.

Unfortunately, by treating copying in this way, Scheme 2 sacrifices the one advantage of Scheme 1: the ability to produce a copy with identical revocation powers. A capability cannot be moved by copying it and discarding the original, since the copy, being a son of the original would lack the power of revocation over other such sons, and would therefore be an inadequate replacement for the original.

The problem is caused by two conflicting notions of what copying is for, suggesting that two different operations are needed.

<u>Scheme 3</u>: By combining the motions of Scheme 1 and Scheme 2, we define a "reduced family tree" of capabilities generated by a pair of copy operations:

> $C_b \leftarrow C_a$  (as in Scheme 1)  $C_b \leftarrow son (C_a)$  (as in Scheme 2).

The reduced family tree is generated as follows:

- a) The initial capability occupies the root node.
- b) The copy operation produces a new capability occupying the same node as the capability being copied.
- c) The son operation produces a new capability occupying a new son node of the node containing the capability being copied.

A reduced version of the family tree in Figure 3.2-5 is shown in Figure 3.2-6. As in Scheme 2, revocation affects entire subtrees. Thus, while Scheme 1 proposed a set of capabilities, and

93

and an ees a contract as the contract of the second second second second second second second second second sec



Figure 3.2-6: A reduced family tree corresponding to Figure 3.2-5

Scheme 2 proposed a <u>tree</u> of capabilities, Scheme 3 proposes a <u>tree</u> of <u>sets</u> of capabilities. This is intended to capture the observed tendency of the capabilities for a given object to fall naturally into subsets containing equivalent capabilities (as mentioned in Chapter 2). In this scheme, the capabilities in each family tree node always contain the same privileges, since any change to one of them affects them all. On the other hand, capabilities in different nodes of the family tree can contain different privileges, and interact according to the rules of descendant revocation. This contrasts with a system like TCS, in which any two capabilities may contain different privileges, and reducing the privileges in one never affects the other.

One valid complaint about this scheme is that it forces an early decision as to which capabilities one may eventually wish to revoke. The recommended policy would be to use a revocable capability whenever there was any doubt concerning the trustworthiness of a receiving domain. Indeed, this is the justification for our restriction that capabilities with the same revocation status may not differ in their privileges. It seems intuitively reasonable that any level of trust less than complete trust may be subject to change, especially since incomplete trust is often based on incomplete knowledge. Thus, the same reservations which prompt one to pass a capability with restricted privileges should prompt one to make that capability revocable.

We wish to adopt the reduced family tree as the model of revocation behavior in NCS. The implementation described in Section 3.6 produces exactly this behavior, in addition to a

· 95

Land and the second second

20 - 19 B

sealed-capability type-extension machanism. In the implementation, these two mechanisms not only interact strongly, but also display a striking similarity, despite their apparently dissimilar definitions. We therefore present, in Section 3.4, a more general mechanism which subsumes them both. It should be emphasized that this generalized machanism does <u>not</u> provide any siditional privilege revocation features, but functions rather as an interesting descriptive device unifying two seemingly different constructs. We will continue to use the family tree description as well, where appropriate.

· 1. 是我自己的意思,是我的问题,还像一种人口的吗?

# 3.3 Interactions with Type-Extension

In the design of NGS, we wish to adopt the scaled-capability approach to type extension, as described in Chapter 2. The minor restrictions in the TCS capability scaling machanism of Section 2.7 will be eliminated, but this is not a major improvement. What is crucial, however, is the proper interaction of type-extension with revocation.

One aspect of such proper interaction has already been mentioned: it must be possible to revelue access to extended objects, as well as to base-level objects. Moreover, such revection must be handled through the normal base-level revelue operation, without, for example, any need to explicitly notify the layer which implements the object that access is being revoked. Thus, no extra burden is placed on the user of the extended object, although certain mild constraints are placed on the implementing layer, as we shall

96

see in Section 3.5.

an a chuirean an an the search an the search and th

Another interaction which must be handled properly is the revocation of capabilities for objects which are representations of extended objects. Since such capabilities can be sealed inside n chi tattata in 13338 the extended object capabilities (to any depth), the revoke operation, during its hypothetical global search, must be able to look inside the extended object capabilities and remove the appropriate 1.27 privileges from any eligible representation capabilities it finds there. This requirement rules out such implementations as that Receiving the rise in described for TCS in Section 2.7, in which a sealed representation capability has no explicit existence, but can be reconstructed on the basis of certain assumptions, the key assumption being that the restriction of the test the loss of the restriction of the test of the restriction of the restric its privileges remain constant, which can be false in a system where of decision is providing revocation. The important point here is not that a 1) separate sealing 1-352 1 layer implementing an extended type would normally be in the posi-后,我们我们的"学生生态"。他们就一切的变体。 tion of having its representation capabilities revoked, but that it must not be possible for the freely available type-extension COLEMAN WAT 5.1210 mechanism to be misused to "hide" capabilities from the revocation 1.6 10 8. Ass. mechanism. 一方路 化水子蒸馏 网络小园精新白线的白鹭

# 3.4 Generalized Sealing

In discussing capabilities, we have sometimes referred to them as being information "sealed in a box." This characterization has been used by Lampson [La 69], Morris [Mo 73] and others, and suggests the obvious generalization of repeated sealing, i.e. boxes within boxes. We have already seen one situation in which

· 建合金 化金属试剂 化合物合物合物合物合物合物合物

en en en angelener e

such a construct was useful: the sealed capability approach to type extension. In this section, we propose a much more general capability sealing mechanism for NCS which not only allows type extension without the restrictions imposed in Section 2.7, but also provides for revocation which follows the reduced family tree discipline of Section 3.2.

The act of sealing information in a box can have two consequences:

a) Reading of the information is prevented.

b) Modification of the information is prevented.

Morris [Mo 73] has referred to sealing as being <u>transparent</u> if only restriction (b) holds, and <u>opaque</u> if both restrictions (a) and (b) hold. We wish to generalize this distinction to allow <u>partially</u> opaque sealing of capabilities. This is accomplished by using boxes which are partly opaque and partly transparent. The opaque parts of a box have information on them; they cover and override the corresponding parts of the capability sealed inside. The transparent parts of a box allow the corresponding parts of the capability sealed inside to show through, and to thus remain in effect. It is not surprising that this selective "filtering" action can be used to capture the notion of privilege revocation, as we shall see.

The ability to seal things in boxes is carefully controlled, as is the ability to unseal boxes and thus gain access to their contents. Various kinds of boxes are available; the sealing and/or unsealing of a given kind of box is itself authorized by an appropriately privileged capability for a type. In this scheme, a type

and the second second

and the set of the

is simply a template for making boxes. As we will shall see, such templates, when used in a particular way, generate a HYDRA-style 3-level object hierarchy, but this is not an explicit part of our definition of types. The association of boxes with types should not be taken as meaning that boxes are themselves objects, which they are not. A box is merely the "skin" of a capability, and has no independent existence of its own.

The format of boxes is shown in Figure 3.4-1. A type is just a template for making boxes, and a capability is just a box containing something, hence this can also be used as the format of types and capabilities. One can think of the fields as being written as "trit strings" where each digit takes its values from {0,1,transparent}. The fields are all familiar from previous discussions, with the exception of the "capability-ID" field. This field identifies the capability, and serves to distinguish it (and all copies of it) from other similar capabilities, even if their type, privileges and object-JD fields are the same. This is important, for example, during the hypothetical search which performs revocation of privileges.

In spite of the alarming size of these capabilities, we continue to assume that each addressable location in memory is capable of containing one. At the same time, we will take the apparently paradoxical view that each of the four fields in a capability is the full size of a data item which could be stored in the same location as the entire capability. This kind of behavior should come as no surprise in a system which allows capabilities to be nested to any depth without increasing in size.

99



Figure 3.4-1: Format of boxes, types, and capabilities
The seal and unseal operations are fairly simple. Executing

C<sub>S</sub> + seal (C,C<sub>T</sub>)

creates capability  $C_S$  by sealing C in a box specified by the template contained in type T, as authorized by the privilege of sealing in  $C_T$ . The box produced is a verbatim copy of the template in type T, with the exception that the capability-ID and object-ID fields, if opaque, will have the same new unique ID written on them. Executing

C + unseal (C<sub>S</sub>,C<sub>T</sub>)

reverses the process by removing one or more baxes from  $C_S$  until it succeeds in removing a box whose type field is opaque. The value of its type field must match that of the template in type T; otherwise, an error is signalled and no value is returned. The capability  $C_T$  must contain the privilege of unsealing.

Given the above mechanism, various kinds of templates can be defined, of which we will use three.

The simplest kind of template is shown in Figure 3.4-2. It is completely transparent, and generates boxes we will call "lockers," since their only function is to prevent their possessors from modifying their contents in any way. In particular, lockers are used to control revocation, as will be discussed in the next section. A type containing this template is provided by the system, and a capability for the type, allowing sealing but not unsealing, is publicly available.

and a second second a second second

Concernance and the second second



Figure 3.4-2: A "locker"



Figure 3.4-3: A "revoker"



1912

Figure 3.4-4: An "extender"

out the set of the set

A slightly more complicated template is shown in Figure 3.4-3. It is transparent except for an opaque capability-ID field, and generates boxes we will call "revokers." (Recall from the definition of the seal operation that each new revoker will thus have its own new capability-ID.) As will be seen in the next section, sealing a capability in a revoker box is equivalent to generating a new son-node in the reduced family tree. A type containing this template is also publicly available for sealing, but not unsealing.

The third kind of template is shown in Figure 3.4-4. It is completely opaque. The value of the type field is just the ID of the type containing the template. Boxes generated by such templates we will call "extenders." Extender boxes provide a sealedcapability type extension facility as described in Chapter 2. Several types containing such templates are predefined by the system, and an operation is provided for creating more such types on demand. These types are not made publicly accessible.

There may be other kinds of templates which would prove interesting or useful, but we will not pursue this here. Instead, we turn to the relationship between the sealing mechanism and the other operations of the base-level system.

As mentioned previously, the base-level operations taking capabilities as arguments can be divided into two groups. Most of them simply "look at" the capabilities as the names of objects which are their actual arguments. A few of them are directly concerned with the capabilities themselves. The treatment of capabilities by the former operations is quite simple: they always rely on the external appearance of a capability, regardless of its

internal structure of nested boxes. For the latter operations, the situation is more complex.

In addition to the seal and unseal operations described above, there are four kinds of base-level operations which manipulate capabilities themselves:

- a) creation of base-level objects
- b) copying of capabilities
- c) erasing (overwriting) of capabilities
- d) revocation of privileges

Each of these is now described in some detail.

Creation of base-level objects is involved with the capability mechanism in two ways. On the one hand, each new object must be named by an initial capability which is to be returned as the value of the creation operation. The fabrication of this capability can best be described as the scaling of an empty extender box, using a type owned by the base-level system as a template. Thus, base-level object creation depends on scaling.

On the other hand, sealing depends on the previous creation of types, which are base-level objects. Types corresponding to the various base level objects (segments, domains, etc.) are created at system initialization time. At least the "root" type (ID = 'type') must be created "out of thin air," and in fact, all base-level types are presumably created this way (although conceptually, one can think of the base-level system using its own create\_type operation, which would in turn use the seal operation specifying the root type as a template).

Copying of capabilities is conceptually simple in this scheme.

The entire capability, including any number of nested boxes, is reproduced exactly, so that the new capability is indistinguishable from the original. Thus, executing

 $c_1 + c_2$ 

Addition the second

results in two identical capabilities,"

a la **el esta de la companya de la companya** A la companya de la co

The overwriting of a capability with data or with another capability is also simple. The overwritten capability is destroyed, with no particular side-effects except for the obvious possibility that some previously allowable actions are now forbidden.

The most complicated operation in this scheme is revocation, which is performed by executing

# revoke (C,P)

which revokes from C (and all copies of C) any privileges which are zero in mask P. The outermost box of C is required to be a revoker. Note that the revoke operation, like the TCS reduce operation, is portrayed as modifying an existing capability, rather than producing a new one (cf. seal, unseal). Generalizing the discussions of Sections 3.2 and 3.3, we will hypothesize that the underlying capability machinery performs a global search anytime an existing capability is modified and reflects the changes in all copies of the capability, even those which are sealed in nested boxes.\* (These copies are easily recognized by their

In the design being described, this hypothetical search is exploited only by revocation. Section 3.8 will survey some possible elaborations on the design, two of which would also depend on this search. At risk of repetition, we again point out that this global search is only a descriptive device, and is not actually implemented as such. capability-ID fields.) The particular modification performed by the revoke operator is the writing of an opaque 0 at each position in the privilege field of C which corresponds to a 0 in the mask P. This is only done, however, if the outermost box of C is a revoker; the revoke operation refuses to write on any other kind of box, and signals an error if this is attempted.

Operations must also be provided for testing the tag of a memory location to see whether it contains a capability, and if it does, for displaying the various fields of the capability. These operations are straightforward and require no detailed discussion.

#### 3.5 Examples of Generalized Sealing

This section outlines some intended uses of the NCS sealing mechanism just described, and reviews the goals listed at the end of Chapter 2, to assure that they have all been met. The description of directories and other specific facilities which can be implemented using NCS capability sealing is postponed until Chapter 4.

There is more than one reasonable way to use the NCS sealing mechanism for revocation, depending upon the exact situation (1.e. the number of domains involved and their relationships to each other). In the example situations below, it is assumed that domain A possesses a capability and wishes to pass it to one or more domains B. In choosing a method of doing this, A controls the possibility of later revocation of the various capabilities passed. To illustrate the various situations, the sealed capabilities are shown as arranged in corresponding reduced family trees. Recall that sealing a capability in a revoker box corresponds to generating a new son node in the tree.

The simplest situation is one in which A completely trusts B, and simply passes a copy  $(C_B)$  of its own capability  $(C_A)$ , as shown in Figure 3.5-1. The most important example of this is in "system calls," in which A regards domain calls on B as being operations of its "extended machine." As will be seen in Section 3.6, the passing of such non-sealed capability parameters represents a considerable saving. This is very significant, since experience suggests that a great minority of domain calls executed are in fact system calls [SS 72]. There are also logical reasons for passing non-sealed capabilities on certain kinds of system calls, namely those which are part of extended mechanisms for capability storage and/or transmission, such as directories or message channels.

If A does not have complete trust in B, then before passing  $C_A$  to B, A should seal it in a revoker box. By keeping one copy  $(C_R)$  of the sealed capability, and passing another  $(C_B)$ to B, A retains the power of later revoking B's privileges. This situation is illustrated in Figure 3.5-2.

If A wishes to pass revocable capabilities to the several domains  $B_1, B_2, \ldots, B_n$ , one alternative would be the creation of  $C_R$  as above by scaling  $C_A$  in a revoker, followed by the passing of n copies of  $C_R$  (denoted  $C_{B_1}$ ) to the domains  $B_i$ , as shown in Figure 3.5-3. (Note that this is just the situation



Figure 3.5-1: Passing a hon-revocable capability



Figure 3.5-2: Passing a revocable capability



Figure 3.5-3: Passing simultaneously revocable capabilities

which would arise if A passed  $C_{B_1}$  to  $B_1$ , and  $B_1$ , completely trusting  $B_2 \cdots B_n$ , in turn passed copies to them.) There are two limitations to this use of the mechanism. One is the non-selectivity of A's power of revocation; revoking privileges from any of the domains  $B_i$  requires revoking from all of them. The other limitation is the lack of isolation between the domains  $B_i$ ; any of them is capable of revoking the privileges of all of them, which may be inappropriate.

Both of these limitations can be avoided by simply handling each of the domains  $B_i$  separately as in Figure 3.5-4. This allows selective revocation from each of the  $B_i$ , and isolates them from each other in case they are mutually suspicious. For example, the various  $B_i$  may be the renters of a program owned by A, in which case both of these considerations are important.

On the other hand, there are situations in which A does not need to revoke the privileges of the various  $B_i$  selectively, but does wish to isolate them from each other. For example, a professor may wish to grant access to a grading program to all of the students in his class. He certainly wishes to prevent the students from revoking this privilege from each other, but may well have no desire to revoke their privileges independently, especially since this is somewhat costly and requires that A retain and use n different capabilities  $C_{R_i}$ . In this situation, A can produce a single  $C_R$  by sealing  $C_A$  in a revoker box, and can then distribute the capabilities  $C_{R_i}$  produced by in turn sealing  $C_R$  in a locker box, as shown in Figure 3.5-5. This not only eases simultaneous revocation, but is significantly cheaper,



given the implementation to be described.

From this discussion, it should be clear that goals 2, 3, 4 and 5 of Section 2.8 are satisfied by the proposed design. Goal 6, that of reasonable cost, will be treated in the next section, which proposes an implementation for sealed capabilities and discusses its efficiency. This leaves only goal 1, that of immediate revocation, and goal 7, that of proper interaction between revocation and type extension. Between them, these two goals generate one fairly subtle problem, which must be discussed before all the goals can be considered satisfied.

It is clear that revocation as defined takes effect immediately in the sense that the privileges of the appropriate capabilities are immediately modified. This is only significant, however, to the extent that the corresponding operations on the object in question are immediately prohibited, which in turn depends on the checking of the privileges by the operations. One can imagine the following kind of scenario, in which revocation is effectively delayed. Suppose that domain A in process PA passes to domain B in process P<sub>R</sub> a capability to access X, which is an extended object implemented by layer L. Suppose that layer L is represented by domain  $L_A$  in  $P_A$  and by domain  $L_B$  in  $P_B$ . Assuming that we can say nothing about the relative execution speeds of PA and P<sub>R</sub> [Di 68] the sequence shown in Figure 3.5-6 is one possible outcome, and produces an effective delay in revocation which is visible to A. Strictly speaking, the problem here is caused by the occurrence of step Al between steps B2 and B3, which should be executed together as a "critical section." Synchronization between

- B1. B calls  ${\rm L}_{\rm B}$  to modify X
- B2.  $L_{B}$  verifies that B is
  - authorized to modify X
- Al. A revokes B's privilege to modify X

in P<sub>A</sub>

- A2. A calls  ${\rm L}_{\!\!A}$  to examine X
- A3. L<sub>A</sub> returns to A the original state of X
- B3.  $L_B$  performs the previously checked modification of X and returns to B
- A4. A calls  $\boldsymbol{L}_{\!\!\boldsymbol{A}}$  to examine X
- A5.  $L_A$  returns to A the modified state of X

Figure 3.5-6

the base-level system and higher layers is fraught with difficulties, 医酸氢丁酯医胆液的 人名爱尔尔克德国爱纳尔 法实际 网络 however, hence the following alternative seems preferable: when a a magin il manda addi ili ili a layer is about to access the representation of an object, it must a transmission and the contractions first lock all parts of the representation to be touched and then 1、1012、黄白城北部部、清理国道师、北部省2243、 check to see that the requested operation is authorized. In many spaces with the second second second cases, this interlocking would be necessary anyway; the major rear at a stranger of the second change due to revocation is the moving of privilege checking inside of the critical section. (In particular this means that pre-checkaltones, letterare a subare ing of privileges as an integral part of the domain call machinery red they have a mark from [St 73, Wu 74] is not very useful in a system in which privileges - 19 ANT - REALTER AND A COMMENTER RELET are revocable.)

In the context of Figure 3.5-6, such checking would delay step A3 until after step B3. The crucial point is that this renders the situation indistinguishable" from one in which step B3 occurred <u>before</u> A1. Thus, although an access may occur slightly after permission to perform it has been revoked, there is no way for a properly written (i.e. timing independent) program to detect this occurrence.

# 3.6 Implementation of Generalized Sealing in NCS

and the process surface and the real measures to a life graduate

an lank on all provides (10 an on 40 and 10 and

As in previous discussions, we begin by describing the representations of capabilities themselves. A tagged memory location holding a capability appears to the user to contain a rather large amount of information, but in actuality it contains a <u>short form</u> \*Except for real-time delays.

and the second of the second states which will be well

化合成 化吸收 法保持结婚 化氯化化合物 化碘化磷酸化酶医磷酸

Second and the second

and the state of the

113

of the capability, consisting of a "locker bit"<sup>\*</sup> and the ID of the capability as shown in Figure 3.6-1. The other fields are stored elsewhere, and the ID is sufficient to locate them, allowing reconstruction of the complete <u>long form</u> of the capability.

The most important advantage of this approach is that it allows the changeable information (e.g. revocable privileges) in all copies of a capability to be centralized and thus updated without a global search. This is crucial to the practicality of the scheme, and will be discussed in more detail shortly.

This approach also allows the effective storage of an entire capability in a single practical-sized word of a tagged memory. For example, on the terribly pessimistic assumption that a new unique ID is generated every 10 microseconds, the use of 48 bit words would allow the system to run continuously for about a century without exhausting its supply of names. Using a name-space compaction approach and a somewhat more realistic level of pessimism would probably allow the use of 32 bit words without requiring an objectionable frequency of system shutdowns to perform the compactions (i.e. once every few weeks or months, at worst).

An attractive way to store the boxes which constitute the actual substance of the capabilities would be in a global hash table containing small fixed sized entries and keyed on unique IDs. The map, as described in Section 2.2, is just such a atructure, which suggests implementing each box as a map entry. This approach yields an integrated structure for the reconstruction and interpretation of nested capabilities from their short forms. The

This is not the same as the tag bit on the capability, and will be discussed below.

114

an in general states and the states of the s





.



Figure 3.6-1: Format of (short-form) capabilities and map entries

increase in size and complexity of the map machinery, while nonnegligible, is not excessive.

The format of a map entry is shown in Figure 3.6-1. The capability-ID, type and privileges fields of the corresponding box are represented directly, while the object-ID field is replaced by a new "contents" field which serves to locate the contents of the box. Map entries for various particular kinds of boxes are shown in Figure 3.6-2.

Base level capabilities, while conceptually the same as other extenders, are represented in a special form. The contents field contains the physical address of the object, hence these map entries correspond to the map entries in a system like TCS. The privilege field would always contain all 1's since revocation does not operate on extender boxes, hence its value can be implicit; the space in the map entry is used to record the size of the baselevel object instead.

Normal (i.e. user created) extender boxes are represented similarly, but their contents are capabilities, rather than physical addresses, and they make no use of their privilege fields.

Revoker boxes represent their transparent type and privilege fields as all 1's. In the case of the type field, this value is a constant which is specially recognized by the capability reconstruction machinery. In the case of the privilege field, it is used as a mask, hence any 0's written in it are effectively opaque, as required for revocation.

Note that no map entry format is described for locker boxes. Locker boxes are so simple that they may be implemented in a much



Figure 3.6-2: Map entries representing various kinds of boxes

्द्र ३४ वे cheaper way. As shown in Figure 3.6-1, a single locker-bit in the short form capability, rather than a complete map entry, serves to indicate the presence of one or more locker boxes. (Since they are transparent and non-removable, multiple consecutive locker boxes are indistinguishable from a single one.)

Given the described representations of the various kinds of boxes, the seal and unseal operations may be implemented as shown in Figures 3.6-3 and 3.6-4, respectively. The seal operation creates a new map-entry representing the new box and stores in its contents field the capability being scaled. Scaling in a locker box is handled specially by simply turning on the locker bit in the sealed capability. The unseal operation simply returns the contents of the appropriate extender box. (Recall that revokers and lockers can never be unsealed.) Figure 3.6-5 summarizes the various low-level facilities used in the description of these and other operations. These are assumed to be clear from previous discussions, with the exception of capability reconstruction ("Recap") and associative memory lookup ("Cap\_find" and "Cont\_find") which will be described shortly.

The creation of each new base-level object includes the construction of the "root" map entry representing its initial capability. This map-entry is self sufficient, in the sense that it does not depend on any other map entry for its proper interpretation. On the other hand, a map entry representing a revoker or extender box contains another capability; its one-word contents field holds the short form of the capability, hence its interpretation is dependent upon the other map entry holding the rest of



Figure 3.6-3: NCS seal operation





a a tradition of the state of the

s in various data	structures	(see also	correspondin	g figur
en deservice de la generation deservice	13、11、21、空铁路入	194311	្មវិនដ្ឋីស្ថិនក្នុំស្ថិន ដែលទ	
Cap (x)	capa	bility-ID		
a posta en en en en esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta	an té ra Sp		194 g. an	
Type (x)	type			
		ates satisfies	a ngazipak kapatah san	
Priv (x)	priv	ileges		
en en en la l'Ale		i stati e s		
Obj (x)	obte	ct-ID		
	e hegida	e foldas en		the task of the
Size (y)	0170			

contents

#### Field es)

Unique names

Cont (x)

New_ID ()	 generat	es a new un	ique ID	

1148

## Мар

2.5

New map entry (I) Without and the Map entry (I)

Delete map entry (M)

化二式工作家 建氯化物化合物化合物 建硫酸盐医

승규는 일을 가 가장을 가지는 것을 물을 수 있다.

a second top.

creates map entry with capability-ID = I finds map entry with capability-ID = I 1月16日,"我们是我们最近的时候""我们的时候,我们是我的话。"

deletes map entry M and a management with the

See a l'anne sa statut de la constatut de

The second second second second

on an ann an t-rightighter a being the gradi

网络马马德国马马马马德里马马

# Capability reconstruction a construction and the set of a set water by average of

Recap (c)

reconstructs long form of e

and a constant the prostation of the prostation.

## Associative memory

心验 法自己的现在分词 化乙二乙基乙二乙二	"我们,你们就能看了,"后来说道,招摇紧皱着飘起了,"你必要你有意义。"
Cap find (I)	find entry with capability-ID = I
a ga 📅 pandapana a tan da	(Clee LRU entry)
Cont find (x)	find entry with contents = x
	(al an TRIL antaw)

Figure 3.6-5 Low level facilities used by operations and the second of the second second

うた えんかやん パー

that capability. Thus, repeated scaling of a base-level object results in the generation of a tree of map entries, which combines the functions of the type tree of Section 2.6 and the reduced family tree of Section 3.2. An example of such a tree is shown in Figure 3.6-6, in which a segment is used as the representation of an extended object of type 'directory,' for which various capabilities have been distributed.

It is important to note that while the seal operation generates such tree structures, the unseal operation does not dismantle them. For example, in Figure 3.6-6, if the layer implementing directories unseals  $C_3$  to obtain  $C_5$ , the map structure remains unchanged. The mechanism for deletion of unneeded map entries will be discussed later.

In order to reconstruct the long form of a capability, it is necessary to examine the boxes which compose it, starting with the outermost and working inward, until all fields are completely opaque. Given the particular kinds of boxes used in our scheme, this simply entails scanning down a chain of (sero or more) revokers until a non-revoker box is encountered. This reconstruction procedure, shown in Pigure 3,6-7, is rather similar to the "following" procedure for indirection chains of Section 2.4. In other figures, the capability reconstruction procedure is referred to in the form

#### C + Recap(c)

where c denotes the short form and C the reconstructed long form of the capability. In addition to the visible long form, the reconstruction process also recovers the <u>representation pointer</u>

122

- man all half and a start and a strend a strend and the start of the start of the start of the start of the st

Capabilities:







Figure 3.6-7: Capability reconstruction

from the capability to the object, which consists of the short form representation capability in the case of extended objects, and the address and size for base-level objects. Thus, the result of the reconstruction process is a mapping, as shown in Figure 3.6-8.

The cost of the reconstruction process is relatively high, since it involves scanning a chain of map entries, each of which must be located by hashing into the map. The retention of the most active mappings in fast hardware thus becomes even more important than in a system like TCS. The associative memory discussed in Section 2.2 could be used without change to hold map entries from active chains and thus speed up the scan. On the other hand, a SETTO-RELEAS 50% increase in the size of the associative memory entries allows them to contain entire mappings, rather than single map entries. Base- River upter On the average, this modification would probably not provide a very werde lavaleseer it saathin ee drematic, improvement in speed (by bypassing the reconstruction process entirely, rather than merely accelerating it) and might Sector energits even slightly reduce the efficiency of space utilization in the associative memory (if the average chain length was less than 1.5 map entries). It is desirable, however, since it allows a fixed amount of associative memory space to effectively contain a chain of arbitrary length, thus preventing long chains from severely degrading performance by filling up the associative memory. We therefore specify the associative memory as containing the several most recently used complete mappings. The exact number to be retained would depend on several considerations, ranging from available hardware components to expected usage patterns. Two factors which favor maximizing the number are the relatively high

SPECIAL CONTRACTOR



Set to the set of th

าษ สมช.ส.ก.สีวิญนี้ สถางสร้างใจการเรื่อง

an i shi i shi shi shi ka ka ta shekar

1.42.50

1. A. A. A.

12.11

经资源投资 化二乙基乙

a state of states and

800

an Shatta

1 20

Representation pointer

alogen alltin Marcopett

\* Base-level objects only

\*\* Address if base-level object Representation capability (short form) if extended object

a first for the second of the second states in the second states and the second s

Figure 3.6-8: A mapping (as stored in the associative senory)

and the state of the state of the

cost of initial loading (= capability reconstruction) and the fact N 84 that the retained mappings remain valid through domain-calls and Long of the most service was set of process switching. and a capital capital state of the control of

In the various figures, the associative memory facilities are 医小脑 医马克氏 网络人名马姆姓 海豹 被威勉的现在 1. 2.3. represented in the form: and the second second

## A + Cap find (X)

#### A + Cont find (X)

Each of these finds an associative memory entry whose appropriate energing with Theory States and Andrews field (capability-ID or contents) contains the value X. If no (1) 。过渡各部公司部分(1)40) 1 등 학교가 : such entry is present, the least recently used entry is found.

The revoke operation is quite straightforward in terms of 高調廠 法形式的现在分词表 然后自 its effect on the map. Since all copies of a given revoker box 1.13503-1854 5 are represented by a single map entry, the masking of the privilege field of that map entry automatically revokes the corresponding privileges from all the copies, including those sealed inside . t. 1 other capabilities. The only problem is that some of these latter capabilities may already have been reconstructed and saved in the 行走 过程的同时被 无机比例 -an parak associative memory, necessitating their removal. 网络教育 经税费 网络马马 

Unfortunately, the names of all such capabilities cannot be determined from the name of the capability being revoked, except e somoone trug firstand die unomer be by introducing a complicated and fragile backpointer structure 2.66字:水土之意的注意。

19-2-1

into the map-entry trees. One way of dealing with this problem is and a second state of the A.). to completely flush the associative memory on each revocation. 《书》是我的是这些话,这些话题的是"Reddell"是是我的好好的。@Pressie This will be satisfactory if the frequency of revocation is rela-

3. 19 14. tively low. If revocation is a sufficiently frequent occurrence, in areas with the - 1998 S (5 15 1)

however, this will drastically reduce the utility of the associative (gung trans gung 形式 制造 (gung tra

A GREAT CONTRACT AND A TOTAL

memory by forcing heavy use of the expensive reloading procedure. realized a statement of the A quite satisfactory compromise between total flushing of the associative memory and selective removal of only the affected ? capabilities is the removal of all capabilities for the same ' 1.1 object. This is easily accomplished using the "Cont find" feature of the associative memory, as shown in Figure 3.6-9. (For simplicity, we have assumed that 00 is not a valid value of the 'Cap or Cont fields of a mapping, and can therefore be used to disable an associative memory entry.) This semi-selective removal will 그는 방법은 화장에 대한 방법 sometimes force unnecessary reloading of capabilities which were and the second states of the second states not affected by the revocation, but this will only happen when a The state of the state of the capability is revoked and another capability for the same object to such an and the second state which is not its descendant in the family tree appears in the associative memory.\*

The storage of inactive map entries in secondary memory is much the same in NCS as in TCS. Each TCS map entry corresponds to a complete tree in NCS, but only the active paths in the complete tree need be kept in primary memory. It seems likely that known techniques for localizing list structures in secondary memory [Bo 67] could contribute significantly to minimizing the overhead incurred when an inactive path becomes active and must be brought into primary memory.

15

(1) 20

One possible frequent example of this would be revocation of a domain-call parameter upon return from the call. Revotation of the calles's capability would unnecessarily remove the caller's own capability from the associative memory. This could be avoided using a modification suggested by Peter Bishop of M.I.T., in which the mapping produced by the capability reconstruction mechanism would include the length of the chain scanned to produce it. By comparing this value for the capability being revoked and the capability being removed from the associative memory, one could avoid removing tree-ancestors of the revoked capability.

and a second second and the second and the second second second second second second second second second second



al en franzia de la companya de la c La companya de la comp

#### 3.7 Some Implementation Details

In describing an implemented system, it is often desirable to omit or simplify certain details which, while necessary in the implementation, are of little intrinsic interest, and tend to obscure the significant principles of the design. Unfortunately, in arguing the practicality of an unimplemented system like NCS, one is obliged to address such issues. This section is involved with such details relating to the maintenance of the system data structure we have called the map. Readers who find themselves: growing bored with the arguments can skip the remainder of this section without significant loss of continuity.

The basic problem with the map as described thus far is the lack of any mechanism to keep it from filling up. For example, by repeatedly sealing a single capability at the relatively modest average rate of once per millisecond, a malicious domain could fill up a 1 million word map in a few minutes. In a system like TCS in which each map entry corresponds to a different object, one might be able to depend on the limitation of other resource usage for the object to limit usage of the map-space resource and prevent its exhaustion. This is clearly not the case in the new scheme, in which creation of map entries does not imply any other resource usage at all.

For this reason, it is necessary to treat map entries as an allocatable resource and thus limit the amount of map space available to each domain via its account. An account's reserve of available map space must be decremented each time a domain it funds creates a map entry, and incremented when the map entry is

and the second second

deleted. This requires that each map entry contain an extra field

specifying the account which funds it since this may not be evident

at the time at which it is deleted. Since unused map space resides a man indicated must a dr atomic blatterschool all

on secondary storage, it is quite inexpensive, hence the allocation

given to each account can be sufficiently generous that no reasonable

program would ever exhaust it. The limit serves only to contain the damage done by pathological programs.

the publication sparts bluester, while you a sit angenizying sair her animal

5.5.5

From the system's point of view, the problem is now solved

since each user can harm only himself by extravagant use of map

space. This is not really sufficient however; the consequences of anazomophic state as a second state of a gata measure as a

such self-inflicted harm must not be too severe. A given account's

allocation of map space can be cluttered by an undebugged program,

hence some mechanism must be provided for prevention of and/or

recovery from such a situation. Prevention cannot reasonably be

expected of the base-level system, since it cannot distinguish

between legitimate and illegitimate use of map space, hence recovery

must be possible. We take the point of view, however, that this

recovery need not be particularly easy or graceful, since, as

mentioned previously, most use of the sealing mechanism is expected

to be made via more civilized facilities rather than directly. The

implementation of such facilities will be discussed in some detail

in Chapter 4. At this point we are only concerned that such faci-

lities use sealing in an orderly way.

the and the managed of a shirt it despend to be been not yet when

What constitutes orderly use of the sealing mechanism? So

far, no method has been described for removing unneeded map entries,

hence any use of sealing will eventually fill up the map. The number of the second sec

basic question is: when is a map entry no longer needed? There when is a map entry no longer needed? There

are at least two circumstances in which this is true:

a) Its privilege field is empty,

، بىرى، يەكەتىرى<del>تەركەتكەت</del> غۇرىي

b) Its contents field points to a non-existent map entry or object.

If either of these conditions holds, the map entry is useless and ,我们在一副编辑。"李清云,说 may be deleted. Condition (a) suggests the revoke operation, upon 1.45-00 reducing the privileges in a map entry, should check whether any · 意见了不可 这个感到的了说明,你就能了吗。 privileges remain, and if not, delete the entry from the map. Con-医结肠 建合合体 人名达 网络欧洲煤小和煤 dition (b) suggests that the capability reconstruction mechanism, NOT THE REPORT OF A DESCRIPTION upon encountering a map entry whose contents field contains such 化物料 建建酸盐 网络麦克萨曼大利加克克莱克 a "dead-end" capability (which we will call an "isolated" entry) 「客」以前「太郎」「太平臣職」 See. should delete it from the map. A map entry whose contents field 。 相望于不同的的 网络美国藏教学学会 医微小疗子型原因的 contains the address of a base level object is deleted when the er hin er stære med Ellersense de object is deleted, thus isolating any map entries pointing to it. · 公理局· 网络拉拉曼 编辑 的第三人称单数的现在 In general, the deletion of a map entry can cause one or more 1994年代的1月1日,**日本**1994年代。1995年代。1995年代 other map entries to become isolated, and thus be deleted the next time they are exercised by the reconstruction process. In this the second second second way, entire isolated subtrees can be gradually eliminated. (The 16、19月1日,19月 case in which such entries are never subsequently exercised will 经行通知 的 硫酸 原素物 be discussed shortly.)

Thus, in addition to its normal cleaning-up activities (destroying unneeded objects, etc.), a well-behaved domain should revoke any unneeded capabilities to clean up the map.

Similarly, the problem of cleaning up after the execution of an undebugged domain involves deletion of unneeded objects and map entries, followed by deletion of the domain itself. Problems can arise if the faulty domain has discarded all capabilities for any

a the share with a first

such object or map entry, which is then lost. A feature solving the lost object problem will be described in Chapter 4, but it would be expensive and cumbersome if used for every map entry. We therefore allow map entries to become lost and require that recovery from this situation be possible. This requires the revocation of all capabilities originally passed to the faulty domain, thus isolating the subtrees of map entries produced by its execution. The lost map entries in these trees will never be exercised, however, since by definition there are no capabilities for them.

For the reason just cited, some mechanism must be provided to exercise lost map entries. Moreover, even for map entries which are isolated but not lost, it would be helpful if their elimination from the map was automatic, since it may be some time before they are exercised. This can be accomplished by adding to the base-level system a relatively simple operation of the form:

#### exercise (I)

A for fit is the construction of a second s

which simply exercises the I-th map entry by reconstructing its capability. A low-priority background process (sometimes called a "daemon" or "phantom") can now be constructed which uses the new operation to slowly sweep through the map eliminating isolated map entries. The rate at which this is done is a tradeoff between minimizing the extra load imposed on the map machinery and maximizing the rate at which map space is recovered. Given generous allocations of map space to the various accounts, the rate could probably be quite low. The exercise operation is not available to the users, since they have no use for it, but it is not at all

dangerous, hence the background process need not be trusted by the base level system.

#### 3.8 Possible Elaborations on the Design

There are several directions in which NCS as described in this chapter could be elaborated. We here digress briefly to discuss four examples, arranged in order of increasing difficulty of adding them to the implementation described.

A simple feature which might well be included in an actual system allows examination of the relationship of two capabilities, to determine if one is a descendant of the other in the same map tree. This would be useful:

- a) To determine revocability of one capability by another.
- b) To determine accountability for unauthorized distribution of a capability.

This checking could easily be provided by an operation which simply scanned from the first capability's map entry to the root (baselevel object) entry of the tree, watching for the second capability's map entry.

Another feature, which has been mentioned previously, would be the definition of other useful kinds of boxes in which to seal capabilities. For example, a box in which two or more capabilities could be sealed would eliminate the need for a small segment to act as the root of a compound representation of an extended object. This is similar to the scheme used in the HYDRA system [Wu 74]. On the other hand, its implementation would require variable-sized map entries, thus significantly complicating the implementation of the map.

A third rather interesting possibility is based on the observation that the masking of privileges by the revoke operation is not an intrinsically irreversible process. One could just as easily provide an "unrevoke" operation for restoring previously revoked privileges. Note that in this context, the use of locker boxes takes on a new significance, since it not only prevents inter-user interference, but also prevents the possessor of a capability from restoring privileges which have been revoked from it. The only major implementation difficulty with this feature is the impossibility of automatically deleting totally revoked entries from the map, since they may later have their privileges restored. This would require explicit deletions of map entries, making the appearance of the mechanism more complex. In addition, the whole notion of unrevoking privileges cannot be described cleanly in terms of the family tree model. Nevertheless, this feature could be quite useful, since it allows increased levels of trust between domains without necessitating the inconvenient repetition of the capability distribution procedure. The whole notion of temporary revocation could be quite useful, for example, in the debugging of locking protocols in a complex multi-process data-base system.

The fourth possibility is similar to the previous one in the sense that it attempts to preserve an established pattern of distributed capabilities while changing the meaning of those capabilities. In this case, the change is to allow switching of the contents of an extender box. This would enable a layer implementing

an extended object to dynamically change the identity of its representation. Of course, care must be taken to avoid the possibility of circularities in the map; this can easily be done by using the first extension mentioned above to detect the case in which the new representation is a descendant of the extender which is being modified and signal an error.

The extensions described in this section could be added to NCS without excessive difficulty, but for the sake of clarity, the remainder of this thesis will assume that only the mechanisms originally described in Section 3.4 are provided. The facilities described in Chapter 4 would require some modification if any or all of the extensions were in fact included.
Chapter 4

Two Facilities Using the New Capability System

4.1 Possible Facilities Using Generalized Sealing

an an an an

and the state of the contract of the second s

The purpose of this chapter is to briefly explore two examples of helpful facilities which can be constructed using the NCS generalized sealing mechanism described in Chapter 3. One is an improvement to the base-level domain-call machinery providing selective revocation of capability parameters passed on a call when the corresponding return occurs. The other is an extension providing a new type of object called a directory, which allows storage and distribution of capabilities in a manner which is often much more convenient than that provided by the base-level system.

Other uneful facilities could also be defined in a similar fashion. Plausible examples might include:

- a) An interprocess communication facility providing extended objects called message channels, capable of transmitting messages containing rapabilities valid only until the next message is received.
- b) A rental mediation service, guaranteeing to the lessor that privileges will be revoked upon contract expiration, and to the lessee that revocation sannot occur before that time.

These and other possibilities will be left unexplored here. The point is simply that the nested capability scheme allows the construction of an open-ended set of extensions, many of which can also make use of the revocation properties provided.

94. 11. 再开始于14. HALLER 4. HALLER 4.

Base College Based

# 4.2 Revocable Parameters

There are certain events which constitute natural points at which to distribute and revoke capabilities. The most obvious examples are the occurrence of a domain-wall and the subsequent corresponding return. As discussed by Schroeder [Sc 72], the temporary granting of access to parameter objects is a natural and useful feature of calls between matually suspicious domains. There are other situations, however, in which it is unnecessary or even inappropriate to revoke all capability parameters when a return occurs. In particular, as previously noted, calls to trusted machine-extension domains need not revoke their parameters, which can result in substantial savings. We therefore propose a more general machanism in which the caller can specify, for each parameter passed, whether it is to be revoked when the called domain returns.

It would probably be possible to provide this improved domain call as an extension rather than an integral part of the baselevel system. This would require that all domain-calls and returns (or at least all those which involved any revocable capability parameters) be routed through this extension, which would be both clumsy and costly. We therefore describe revocable parameters as being included in the base-level domain-call mechanism.

In the previous discussion of parameter passing in Chapter 2, we found it unnecessary to specify the details of the copying of capabilities from the caller's address space to the callee's address space. In discussing the modifications necessary to provide revocable parameters, we continue in the same fashion,

describing the implementation of parameter passing in terms of the get\_parameter and put\_parameter operations used in the discussion of TCS in Section 2.2.

When a domain call occurs, the caller controls parameter revocation by passing a Boolean vector R as an extra parameter, each element of which specifies whether the corresponding parameter should be revoked upon return. The call thus has the form:

Call 
$$(C_{G}, P_{1}, P_{2}, \dots, P_{n}, R)$$

where R[i] controls the revocation of  $P_i$ .

Revocation of parameters is implemented using the same pushdown stack which saves the return gate used to reactivate the calling domain when the callee returns. Thus, instead of just a gate capability, each domain-call corresponds to a packet of information as shown in Figure 4.2-1. The first item is  $N_p$ , which is the number of capability parameters to be revoked; and the last item is the return gate. Between them are the  $N_p$  capabilities which will be revoked when the return occurs. Figure 4.2-2 depicts the domain-call operation, and resembles Figure 2.2-2 which shows the TCS version. The differences comprise the steps necessary to save the extra information in the stack. Each revocable capability parameter is sealed in a revoker box; one copy of the sealed capability C is passed to the callee, and another is retained in the stack. The discipline followed is thus that of Figure 3.5-2; sealing of the callee's parameter in a locker is not necessary, since it is not received by any other domain. Figure 4.2-3 depicts the domain-return operation, as compared with the TCS version in





一口 化二乙二乙酸

14. 1. 1.

ſ

等于这些"你们是是我的爱望"的"你?""你

2341421

1 P. Mary &

M. Carol

and the second second

Nelle States and



Figure 4.2-2: NCS domain-call operation



Figure 4.2-3: NCS domain-return operation

Figure 2.2-3. The added steps use the information in the stack to

revoke the appropriate capabilities from the callee before retriev-

ing the return gate and returning control to the caller. Note that

the revocation is total, and thus releases map entries in an orderly

The notion of a directory, catalogue, or name-table mapping

- San e Kristel

さっしん 寝ったやる 静谷 ゆうぶ

way, as discussed in Section 3.7.

### 4.3 Directories

えて しん おけんしょう

le <mark>teles medi </mark> transfer entre teles é de transfere

1.2 C . 174 C

symbolic object names into some form of internal object pointer has appeared in most operating systems. The idea of a large collection of directories arranged in a tree-structured hierarchy originated mainly with the Multics system [Da 65], and has been adopted in several other systems since that time [St 73, Co 72, Ri 74].

A directory consists of a variable number of entries, each containing a different symbolic name and a pointer to an object (plus other information to be discussed shortly). The assumption that a unique directory entry is created with each object, \* com-

bined with the fact that directories are themselves objects, induces

a tree-structured hierarchy on the set of all objects in existence at any time. The internal nodes are the directories and the leaves are the objects of other types. Concatenating the names of all entries along the path from the root directory to a given object yields the tree name of that object which uniquely identifies it.

The global tree-structured view of the universe of objects

이야기가 관계가 나서

"Except the pre-defined "root" directory.

can be useful in several contexts, such as system backup and recovery, accounting, and, as described below, in solving the "lost object problem," but it is often more convenient in other contexts to modify this view in two ways:

خلاصها لإحصارة زترجيتهم والمرجع

- a) To allow the establishing of several directory entries for the same object.
- b) To allow general <u>path</u> <u>names</u> which can be interpreted as starting in any directory, rather than only the rootdirectory.

Both of these features can be added without disturbing the underlying tree-structure, as long as the extra entries ("links") in (a) can be distinguished from the original entries ("branches") when this is desired. This treatment of links as being fullfledged directory entries, contrasts with the Multics approach in which links are merely a re-naming device and have no protection significance. We choose this approach to facilitate subletting of rented objects.

In addition to naming, the directory system is useful for purposes of access control. Attaching an <u>access list</u> to each directory entry aids in the orderly distribution of privileges to access shared objects. Each entry in the access list contains a pair

## (lock, privileges)

which allows any possessor of a key matching the lock to obtain the corresponding privileges. (Of course, the specification of the access list, like the creation and deletion of entries,

, and with the product of a second second

represents an access to the directory itself, and must also be controlled.) The simplest example of a lock would be a user name. A more sophisticated version of this is the "principle identifier" used in Multics [Sa 74], which is a kind of three-dimensional user name with more complicated rules for matching locks with keys. An even more flexible scheme will be described below. Note that in all such schemes, a user may <u>not</u> invent his own key(s), but may invent any locks he chooses and apply them to his objects, as discussed by Lampson [La 69].

In non-capability-based systems, directories are usually implemented as base-level objects [Or 72, Ri 74], since their access lists are generally used as the system's primary protection facility. In a capability-based system, however, directories can be implemented as a higher-level extension, providing symbolically named "pigeon holes" for the storage and dissemination of capabilities [Fa 68]. This is an attractive organization, since it removes from the base-level system all handling of symbolic names and the corresponding variable-sized data structures. From the point of view of the base-level system, the directory layer is simply another user domain, although, of course, it must be regarded as a trusted machine extension by normal user programs which store their capabilities in directories. The desirability of providing both directories and capabilities in the same system is convincingly argued by Lampson [La 69].

The directory layer described below provides for storage of any number of capabilities in each directory, one per entry. Attached to each entry is an access list authorizing a domain to

obtain a sealed copy of the stored capability by executing

C + lookup (C<sub>D</sub>, Name, C<sub>p</sub>) \*

where C<sub>n</sub> is a capability for the directory (authorizing lookup access), Name is a character string, and  $C_{K}$  is a key capability. The unique ID of the key capability is matched against the locks in the access list of the entry and the corresponding privileges are returned in C. Subsequent reduction of the privileges authorized to holders of key C, will retroactively reduce the privileges in C, using the underlying revocation machinery. (Various conditions, such as failure to find an entry with the given name, or failure to find a lock in the access list which matches the key C, cause errors to be signalled and no capability to be returned.) The use of freely distributable capabilities as the keys authorizing directory lookups allows the users to flexibly and economically establish any group authorization scheme desired by simply passing keys to each other. Neither the base-level system nor the directory layer need take any explicit notice of such groups [La 69, St 73]. More complicated facilities such as path name lookup [Da 65], multiple directory searching [Or 72, St 73] and automatic lookup on first use of a symbolic name [Da 68] could be implemented in terms of this basic lookup primitive; 〕ぎょうくさ さしん 沙ちい The set these will not be discussed here

In such a directory system, there is no intrinsic distinction In terms of base-level operations, this would be written  $C + call (C_G, C_D, Name, C_K)$ 

where C is a capability for a gate into the directory layer corresponding to the lookup operation.

between the various directory entries containing capabilities for a given object. For the reasons cited previously, however, it is useful to distinguish one of the entries as a branch and consider the others to be links. In particular, one can solve the lost object problem by guaranteeing that the branch exists for at least as long as the object. This is accomplished by creating the object and the branch simultaneously, and having the directory system, upon removing the branch from the directory, delete the object (if it still exists).

The use of branches to solve the lost object problem is relatively straightforward in the case of base-level objects and directories. By performing the creation of all such objects through calls on the directory layer which also create a directory branch, one can insure the existence of a branch for each new object. When the branch is removed, the object can be destroyed by the directory layer, either internally (in the case of directories) or by calling the appropriate operation (in the case of base-level objects).

In the case of extended objects, however, the situation is more complicated, for two reasons:

a) It is inappropriate for the directory layer to have embedded in it any knowledge of (e.g., calls on) higher layers.

b) New higher level extended types can be defined at any time.

These considerations render impossible the creation of such objects via the directory layer, and necessitate a more circumspect

381 V 111 V

and the second second

approach to their deletion when a branch is removed.

When a higher layer creates an extended object X and wishes to take advantage of the directory system to keep X from becoming lost, it can do so by executing

make\_branch (
$$C_{D}$$
, Name,  $C_{X}$ ,  $C_{C}$ )

This creates an entry in the directory indicated by  $C_D$ . The entry has name Name and contains  $C_X$ , a capability for the new object. In addition, the entry holds  $C_G$ , a capability for gate G into the caller (i.e. the layer implementing the object). When the branch is later removed from the directory, the directory system guarantees to execute

The gate G should correspond to the deletion operation for objects of the extended type, hence this is equivalent to

call  $(C_{C}, C_{T})$ .

delete (C<sub>X</sub>)

Of course, it is the responsibility of the layer implementing X to insure that this call does in fact result in the deletion of X. The directory layer's only concern is that it must be prepared for anything which may happen between the time it performs the call

Repeated use of the make branch operation specifying the same object X would cause the directory structure to fail to be a tree. This might be of concern to layers at or above the level at which X was implemented (although it certainly would cause no trouble for the directory layer). The layer implementing the object could protect itself from this situation if the make branch operation were modified to require an extra parameter  $C_T$ , a capability for the type of X, as authorization to make a branch for X. and the time the callee returns. This could include various types of errors, blocking of the process, and even further calls on the directory layer. The straightforward way to handle this is simply to have the directory layer complete its part of the branch removal and then exit to the object deletion operation via a jump-call as described in Section 2.2.

It might appear that the calling of the higher layer object deletion operation by the directory layer violates the ordering constraints of layered system construction. This is not really the case, however, since this call does not represent any knowledge of the higher layer embedded in the directory layer. Such "blind" upward calls are quite similar to hardware "traps" or "exceptions."

The other directory layer operations of interest are:

make\_link (C<sub>D</sub>,Name,C<sub>X</sub>)
remove\_entry (C<sub>D</sub>,Name)
set\_lock (C<sub>D</sub>,Name,L,P)
C<sub>K</sub> + create\_key ()
create\_directory (C<sub>D</sub>,Name)
delete\_directory (C<sub>D</sub>)

The make\_link operation establishes a new entry in directory D, containing  $C_X$  and named Name. The remove\_entry operation removes a link or a branch. In the latter case, it performs object destruction as described above. The set\_lock operation establishes a new lock on the named entry in directory D. The lock is L (i.e. it can be opened using a key with capability-ID=L)

We ignore the extra complications involved if object deletion is allowed to fail.

and it confers the set of privileges P. The create\_key operation simply returns a capability of type 'key' with a new unique capability-ID. The create\_directory operation establishes a new empty directory as a son of directory D (i.e. pointed to by a new branch in D with name Name). The delete\_directory operation deletes the directory D. This requires removal of all entries from D, including any branches for other directories which must thus be deleted, and so on. In other words, the entire subtree rooted in D must be traversed and deleted. This complication is best postponed until a higher level utility program, hence the directory layer can simply refuse to delete a nonempty directory.

The implementation of directories as described is relatively straightforward. Each directory is represented as a segment, containing entries formatted as in Figure 4.3-1. The original capability C and the entry name are present when the entry is first created, along with the deletion-gate capability in the case of a branch. Subsequent use of the set\_lock operation proceeds as shown in Figure 4.3-2. First the lock is added to the access list if not already present, together with a capability to hold the privileges corresponding to the lock. This capability is created by sealing the original capability are revoked down to the desired level. Note that in the case of applying the set\_lock operation to an already existing lock, any outstanding capabilities previously obtained via that lock using the lookup operation will also have their privileges revoked. Finally, if the revocation was total

and the second states of the second states and the second states and the second states and the second states and





Figure 4.3-2: The set\_lock operation

(i.e. P = 0), the lock is deleted from the access list. (Such total revocation is also performed on each lock in the access list when the entire directory entry is removed. This is another example of orderly use of the underlying map machinery, as discussed in Section 3.7.7

The lookup operation, upon finding the named entry, searches the access list for a lock matching the proffered key. If one is found, the corresponding capability is sealed in a locker box and returned to the caller. Thus, the net result of the set\_lock and lookup operations is distribution of capabilities following the discipline of Figure 3.5-5.

The create key operation is quite simple to implement. It would be nicely captured by the simple scaling of an empty extender box. Lacking this facility, the directory layer can simply scal any handy capability, since only the external appearance of the new key capability is significant.

The directory layer just described is probably the best example of the kind of useful extensions which can be constructed using the NCS nested capability mechanism. It provides extremely useful features for the users of the system, yet fits implementation is rendered relatively simple by the power of the underlying baselevel naming and protection factilities.

al a financian and a subscription of the subscription of a subscription of a subscription of the subscript

153

Chapter 5

## Summary and Conclusions

#### 5.1 Summary

This thesis has discussed integrated naming and protection mechanisms for computer systems, providing protected names called capabilities which both identify an object and authorize access to it. A major advantage of capabilities is the flexibility provided by their being freely copyable. A corresponding disadvantage in existing capability systems has been the difficulty of revoking previously distributed capabilities. The main result of this thesis has been the design of a capability system providing both free distribution and orderly revocation of capabilities. Various approaches to this problem were discussed in Chapter 2, culminating in a set of goals to be met by a new design. The generalized capability sealing mechanism of Chapter 3 was shown to meet these goals, providing selective revocation of capabilities, as well as a flexible type extension facility. A possible implementation of the design was discussed in sufficient detail to demonstrate its practicality. Various possible elaborations on the design were also discussed. Chapter 4 described two facilities applying revocable capabilities to the needs of users in specific ways.

# 5.2 An Area for Further Research

In terms of the facilities provided, the naming and protection mechanisms described in this thesis appear to be a sound basis upon which to build a secure and flexible user environment. In particular, the provision of revocable capabilities eliminates one of the main objections often made to capability-based designs [Sc 72], thus making the proposed design applicable in a wider class of situations. One could thus characterize the thrust of this thesis as an attack on the <u>flexibility</u> aspect of the protection problem.

On the other hand, the thesis does not make any direct attack on another more general aspect of the protection problem which one might call the <u>comprehensibility</u> of protection mechanisms. Experience indicates that protection mechanisms which are confusing to users are likely to be misused, or even go unused [Sa 74, Sc 72]. Even the usef who correctly applies a confusing protection feature may feel no great confidence that it enforces his intentions. There are at least three ways in which protection systems can be confusing:

a) They can be based on a disorderly set of separate but

in shakin babala kuka shkufa

and the Brite Semitter.

interacting mechanisms.

ふやいほちゃっぽ

- b) The relevance of the mechanisms to specific situations can be obscure.
  - 1997年,1997年1月1日,19月1日,1
- c) The correspondence between global state of the protection
  - machinery and the desires of the users can be difficult

21 August - Schement Com

to assess.

and grow when in a special production we are a second with the second second second second second second second

A fair amount of progress has been made on problem (a). The early proliferation of <u>ad hoc</u> protection mechanisms was a major motivation for the original development of capabilities [DVH 66], as well as later more abstract treatments by Lampson [La 71], Jones [Jo 73], and others. On the other hand, strict minimization of the set of primitives will not necessarily clarify the description, especially since it may exacerbate problem (b). For example, our unification of privilege revocation and type extension in a single mechanism, while interesting in itself, may or may not represent a net increase in the comprehensibility of the design.

malders and seve Problem (b) is caused by the gap -- often quite broad --Aad Later between the concerns of the human users and the mechanisms provided by the protection system, in terms of which they must express ) wati i those concerns. Of course, the user need not deal only with the GENERAL STREET STREET STREET protection primitives of the system; various extensions, such as ine ind ge gindel orthographic those mentioned in Chapter 4, can be provided. These do not go far, gizion (no frantigen additional however, in attempting to capture the interactions between users 11,000 (100,100,004,400) seen in the larger social context. This is due in part to the 691 31 615 01. imprecision of many legal and social principles, resulting from their implicit reliance on the reasonable judgement of the parties involved, a characteristic sadly lacking in most computers. Much 性性的 医非常点血病 work remains to be done in mapping such principles into the prowith the schemeters and tection primitives of computer systems [Ro 74, Pe 74, Tu 74].

Problem (c) is perhaps the most difficult of the three. During our discussion of capability mechanisms, we emphasized the desirability of allowing distribution and revocation of capabilities without requiring global knowledge of such propagation on the part of the participants. Such global knowledge is sometimes desirable for its own sake, however. Moreover, even if the entire, state of the protection machinery is visible (which can itself raise serious questions of privacy), the full significance of that

New York Contraction of the Contraction

and suspicion between the various possessors of access privileges. This appears to be a very fundamental problem, and it is not clear what approach (if any) will prove fruitful in dealing with it.

## 5.3 The Future of Protection

Much work remains to be done in the area of protection. In the long run, protection will contribute to the development of generally available computer utilities in at least three ways:

a) By facilitating the development of extremely large soft-

ware systems, such as sophisticated service programs,

and the operating system of the computer utility itself.

b) By protecting the investments of users who develop large proprietary programs and/or data bases, thus providing a suitable marketplace for such services.

c) By enforcing social controls on the dissemination of stored information.

Given the difficulty and importance of the problems to be solved protection promises to be an active area of research for many

e e detta i lager

years to come.

### References

[BCD 72]	Bensoussan, A., Cingen, C.T. and Daley, R.C., "The MULTICS virtual memory: concepts and design," <u>Communi-</u> <u>cations of the Association for Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 15, No. 5 (May 1972), pp. 308-318.
[Bo 67]	Bobrow, D.G. and Murphy, D.L., "Structure of a LISP system using two-level storage," <u>Communications of the</u> <u>Association for Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 10, No. 3 (March 1967), pp. 155-159.
[ <b>Bu 61</b> ]	Burroughs Corporation, "The descriptor a definition of the B5000 information processing system," Detroit, Michigan (1961).
[CC 69]	Computer Center, University of California, Berkeley, Cal-TSS Users Guide (1969).
[CV 65]	Corbato, F.J. and Vyssotaky, V.A., "Introduction and overview of the MULTICS system," AFIPS Conference
	Proceedings 1965 Rall Joint Computer Conference, Vol. 27, pp. 185-196.
[Co 72]	Cosserat, D.C., "A capability oriented multiprocessor system for real-time applications," ICC Conference, Washington, D.C. (October 1972), 8 pp.
[Da 65]	Daley, R.C. and Neumann, P.C., "A general purpose file system for secondary storage," <u>Proceedings AFIPS</u> <u>1965 Fall Joint Computer Conference</u> , Vol. 27, Pt. I, AFIPS Press, Montyale, N.J., pp. 213-230.
[Da 68]	Daley, R.C. and Dennis, J.B., "Virtual memory, processes, and sharing in MULTICS," <u>Communications of the Associa- tion for Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 11, No. 5 (May 1968), pp. 306-313.
[DF 65]	David, E.E. and Fano, R.M., "Some thoughts about the social implications of accessible computing," <u>AFIPS</u> <u>Conference Proceedings 1965 Fall Joint Computer</u> <u>Conference</u> , Vol. 27, pp. 243-247.
[DVH 66]	Dennis, J.B. and Van Horn, E.G., "Programming semantics for multiprogrammed computations," <u>Communications of the</u> <u>Association for Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 9, No. 3 (March 1966), pp. 143-155.
[De 65]	Dennis, J.B., "Segmentation and the design of multi- programmed computer systems," <u>Journal of the Associa- tion for Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 12, No. 4 (October 1965), pp. 589-602.

[ <b>De 68</b> ]	Dennis, J.B., "Programming generality, parallelism, and computer architecture," <u>Proceedings IFIP 1968</u> , North Holland, Amsterdam, pp. C1-7.
[D1 68]	Dijkstra, E.W., "Cooperating Sequential Processes," in <u>Programming Lenguages</u> (F. Genuys, ed.), Academic Press (1968), pp. 43-112.
[D1 68b]	Dijkstra, E.W., "The structure of the THE multiprogramming system," <u>Communications of the Association for Computing</u> <u>Machinery</u> , Vol. 11, No. 5 (May 1968), pp. 341-346.
[En 72]	England, D.M., "Architectural features of System 250," Infotech State of the Art Report on Operating Systems (1972), 12 pp.
[Fa 68]	Fabry, R.S., "Preliminary description of a supervisor for a machine oriented around capabilities," ICR Quarterly Report 18 (August 1968), ICR, University of Chicago.
[Fa 74]	Fabry, R.S., "Capability-based addressing," <u>Communications</u> of the Association for <u>Computing Machinery</u> , Vol. 17, No. 7 (July 1974), pp. 403-412.
[Fe 73]	Feustal, E.A., "On the advantages of tagged archi- tecture," <u>IEEE Transactions on Computers</u> , Vol. C-22, No. 7 (July 1973), pp. 644-656.
[Fr 74]	Frankston, R.M., "The computer utility as a marketplace for computer services," Project MAC Report MAC-TR-128 (1974).
[Gr 71]	Graham, G.S., "Protection structures in operating systems," M.S. thesis, University of Toronto (1971).
[Gr 72]	Graham, G.S. and Denning, P.J., "Protection - principles and practice," <u>Proceedings AFIPS 1972 Spring Joint</u> <u>Computer Conference</u> , Vol. 40, AFIPS Press, Montvale, N.J., pp. 417-429.
[Gr 73]	Gray, J.N., IBM San Jose Research Laboratory, private communication.
( <b>Ha</b> 70)	Hansen, P.B., "The nucleus of a multiprogramming system," Communications of the Association for Computing Machinery, Vol. 13, No. 4 (April 1970), pp. 238-250.
[HEW 73]	U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, "Records, computers and the rights of citizens," Report of the Secretary's Advisory Committee on Automated Personal Data Systems, Washington, D.C. (July 1973).

159

. .

1.1.200.0

	the first of the second sec
[HP 73]	Hoare, C.A.R. and Perrott, R.H., Operating Systems Techniques, Academic Press, New York, N.Y. (1973).
[Jo 73]	Jones, A.K., "Protaction in programmed systems," Ph.D. thesis, Carnegie-Mellon University (1973).
[La 69]	Lampson, B.W., "Dynamic protection structures," Proceed- ings AFIPS 1969 Part Joint Computer Conference, Vol. 35, AFIPS Press, Montvals, W.J., pp. 27-38.
[La 69b]	Lampson, B.W., "An overview of the CAL timesharing system," Computer Center, University of California, Berkeley (1969).
[La 71]	Lampson, B.W., "Protection," <u>Proceedings 5th Annual</u> <u>Frinceton Conference</u> , Princeton University (March 1971), pp. 437-443.
[La 73]	Lampson, B.W., "A note on the confinement problem," Communications of the Association for Compating Machinery, Vol. 18, Mo. 10 (Outposer 1973), pp. 613-615.
[La 74]	Lampson, B.W., "Redundancy and robustness in memory protection," Proceedings 2727 1974, North Holland, Amsterdam, pp. 128-132.
[L1 73]	Lindsay, B.G., "Suggestions for an extensible capability- based machine architecture," International Workshop on Computer Architecture, Grenoble, France (June 1973).
[Mo 72]	Morris, J.H., "Authentication tags: the proper division of hardware/software responsibility" (1972), unpublished.
[Mo 73]	Morris, J.H., "Types are not sets," ACM Symposium on Principles of Programming Languages, Boston, Mass. (October 1973).
[Ne 72]	Needham, R.M., "Protection systems and protection implementations," Proceedings AFTPS 1972 Fall Joint <u>Computer Conference</u> , Vol. 41, MPIPS Press, Montvale, N.J. pp. 571-578.
[Neu 74]	Neumann, P.G. et al, "On the design of a provably secure operating system," Working Paper, IRIA Inter-
	netional Workshop on Protection in Operating Systems, Paris (August 1974).
[Or 72]	Organick, E.I., The MULTICS System: An Examination of its Structure, The MIT Frees, Cambridge, Mass. (1972).
[Pa 72]	Parnas, D.L., "On the criteria to be used in decomposing systems into modules," <u>Communications of the Association</u> for Computing Machinery, Vol. 15, No. 12 (December 1972), pp. 1053-1058.

1. 41

and the second second second

- [Pe 74] Peuto, B.L., "Comparative study of real estate law and protection systems," Ph.D. thesis, University of California, Berkeley (1974).
- [Po 74] Popek, G.J., "Protection structures," <u>Computer</u>, Vol. 7, No. 6 (June 1974), pp. 22-33.
- [Ri 74] Ritchie, D.M. and Thompson, K., "The UNIX time-sharing system," <u>Communications of the Association for Computing</u> <u>Machinery</u>, Vol. 17, No. 7 (July 1974), pp. 365-375.
- [Ro 74] Rotenberg, Leo J., "Making computers keep secrets," Ph.D. thesis, M.I.T. (1974), Project MAC Report MAC-TR-115.
- [Sa 66] Saltzer, J.H., "Traffic control in a multiplexed computer system," Ph.D. thesis, M.I.T. (1966), Project MAC Report MAC-TR-30.
- [Sa 74] Saltzer, J.H., "Protection and the control of information sharing in MULTICS," <u>Computications of the</u> <u>Association for Computing Machinery</u>, Vol. 17, No. 7 (July 1974), pp. 388-402.
- [Sc 71] Schroeder, M.D., "Performance of the GE-645 associative memory while MULTICS is in operation," <u>Proceedings</u> <u>Workshop on System Performance Evaluation</u>, Cambridge, Mass. (1971), pp. 227-245.
  - [Sc 72] Schroeder, M.D., "Cooperation of mutually suspicious subsystems in a computer utility," Ph.D. thesis, M.I.T. (1972), Project MAC Report MAC-TR-104.
- [SS 72] Schroeder, M.D. and Saltzer, J.H., "A hardware architecture for implementing protection rings," <u>Communica-</u> <u>tions of the Association for Computing Machinery</u>, Vol. 15, No. 3 (March 1972), pp. 157-170.
  - [St 73] Sturgis, H.E., "A postmortem for a timesharing system," Ph.D. thesis, University of California, Berkeley (1973), Xerox PARC Technical Report 74-1.
  - [Tu 74] Turn, R., "Privacy and security in personal information databank systems," Rand Report R-1044-NSF (1974), Rand Corporation, Santa Monica, Calif.
- [Wu 74] Wulf, W. et al, "HYDRA: the kernel of a multiprocessor operating system," <u>Communications of the Association</u> for <u>Computing Machinery</u>, Vol. 17, No. 6 (June 1974), pp. 337-345.

SHEET MAC TR- 140	2.	3. Accipient & Accession No.
4. Title and Subtitle	5. Report Date: Issued	
Naming and Protection in Extend	November 1974	
		6.
7. Author(s) David D. Redell		8. Performing Organization Rept. No. MAC TR- 140
9. Performing Organization Name and Address		10. Project/Task/Work Unit No.
PROJECT MAC; MASSACHUSETTS INS	TITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY:	11. Contract/Grant No.
545 Technology Square, Cambridg	26/1	
12. Sponsoring Organization Name and Address		13. Type of Report & Period
Office of Naval Research	ι.	Covered: Interim
Department of the Navy		Scientific Report
Information Systems Program Arlington, Va 22217		14.
15. Supplementary Notes		
The properties of capabili and various aspects of such sys between free distribution of ac The discussion culminates in a	ity-based extendible operati stems are discussed, with en ccess privileges and later r set of goals for a new sche	ing systems are described, mphasis on the conflict revocation of those privilege eme. A new design is then
proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propos two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicio civilized dedium for the storag	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is a terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propos two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicio civilized dedium for the storag	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propos two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicio civilized dedium for the storag	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: ous subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>Inc discussion culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicied civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17a. Details is and Document Analysis. 17a. Details is a storage stora</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is a terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>The discussion culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicion civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details in the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details is a storage st</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>Inc cliberistic culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicied civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details. 17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details. 17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17. Details. 17. Details. 17. Details. 17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17. Details. 17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17. Key Words. 17. Key Words. 19. Key Words.</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is a terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>Inc classifier culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicion civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details in the storage search of th</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: ous subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc scriptors	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>Proposed, which provides both the proposed, which provides both the generalized sealing of capability in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the proposet two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicied civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17a. Details like the storage search of the storage se</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is a terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc scriptors	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>Inc classifier culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicion civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details in the storage of the stor</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc scriptors 19. Secur Bare	on through the definition of of this design is discussed able and acceptably economi- demonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.
<ul> <li>The discussion culminates in a proposed, which provides both t generalized sealing of capabili in sufficient detail to demonst cal. The utility of the propose two facilities implementable in calls between mutually suspicied civilized dedium for the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage</li> <li>17. Key Words and Document Analysis. 17c. Details between the storage between the</li></ul>	type extension and revocation ities. The implementation of trate that it would be worka sed capability mechanism is in terms of it. These are: bus subsystems, and (b) dire ge and distribution of revoc scriptors	in through the definition of this design is discussed able and acceptably economidemonstrated by describing (a) revocable paramters for ectories providing a cable capabilities.         in the capabilities.